THE INFLUENCE OF FINANCIAL BEHAVIOR, OVERCONFIDENCE, AND RISK PERCEPTION ON INVESTMENT DECISIONS WITH THE MODERATING EFFECT OF FINANCIAL LITERACY ON INDIVIDUAL MILLENNIAL GENERATION INVESTORS IN JAKARTA



#### THESIS

By:

ADLINA NADHILA - 19222034

**Thesis Supervisor:** 

Prof. Ir. H. M. Roy Sembel, MBA., Ph.D., CSA., CIB., CIIM

Dr. Melinda Malau, SE., MM., CPA., CBV., CFRM., CFA

# MASTER OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION PROGRAM SEKOLAH TINGGI MANAJEMEN IPMI JAKARTA

2023

THE INFLUENCE OF FINANCIAL BEHAVIOR, OVERCONFIDENCE, AND RISK PERCEPTION ON INVESTMENT DECISIONS WITH THE MODERATING EFFECT OF FINANCIAL LITERACY ON INDIVIDUAL MILLENNIAL GENERATION INVESTORS IN JAKARTA

**Prepared by :** 

Adlina Nadhila - 19222034

A THESIS

Submitted in a partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Business Administration

## **CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL**

#### Name & Student ID : Adlina Nadhila – 19222034

Topic : The Influence of Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception on Investment Decision with The Moderating Effect of Financial Literacy on Individual Millennial Generation Investors in Jakarta

We hereby declare that this Thesis is from student's own work, has been read and presented to Sekolah Tinggi Manajemen IPMI Board of Examiners, and has been accepted as part of the requirements needed to obtain a Master of Business Administration Degree and has been found to be satisfactory.

Jakarta, ......2023

Examined by,

## NON-PLAGIARISM DECLARATION FORM

This Thesis is a presentation of our original research work. Wherever contribution of others are involved, every effort is made to indicate this clearly, with due reference to the literature, and acknowledgement of collaborative research and discussions. Also, this work is being submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Business Administration degree and has not previously been accepted in substance for any degree and is not being concurrently submitted in candidature for any degree.

Jakarta,.....2023

Materai 10.000

#### Adlina Nadhila

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

CERTIFICA	TE OF APPROVALi
NON-PLAGI	ARISM DECLARATION FORMii
TABLE OF (	CONTENTSiii
LIST OF FIG	SURESvi
LIST OF TA	BLESvii
ACKNOWL	EDGEMENTviii
ABSTRACT	ix
CHAPTI	ER I : INTRODUCTION1
1.1	Research Background1
1.2	Problem Statement7
1.3	Research Questions
1.4	Research Objectives9
1.5	Scope of the Study9
1.6	Significance of the Study9
1.7	Thesis Structure
CHAPTI	ER II : LITERATURE REVIEW12
2.1	Introduction12
2.2	Literature Review
2.3	Grand Theory Perspective19
2.4	Investment Decision20
2.5	Financial Literacy22
2.6	Financial Behavior25
2.7	Overconfidence26
2.8	Risk Perception
2.9	The Effect of Financial Behavior on Investment Decision28
2.10	The Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

2.11	The Effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision29
2.12	Moderating Effect of Financial Literacy30
2.13	Research Framework
СНАРТ	ER III : RESEARCH METHOD33
3.1	Introduction
3.2	Type of Research
3.3	Source of Data
3.4	Data Collection Method
3.5	Population and Sampling
3.6	Measurement of Variables
3.7	Data Analysis Technique40
	3.7.1 Descriptive Analysis
	3.7.2 Measurement Model Test or Outer Model
	3.7.3 Hypothesis Testing Analysis 45
СНАРТ	ER 4 : DATA ANALYSIS47
4.1	Introduction47
4.2	Data Preparation47
4.3	Respondent Profile49
4.4	Descriptive Statistic
4.5	PLS-SEM Analysis55
	4.5.1 Model Assumption Evaluation Test
4.6	Hypothesis Testing62
СНАРТ	ER 5 : CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS67
5.1	Introduction67
5.2	Conclusion67
5.3	Specific Conclusion
5.4	The Implication of the study68

	5.4.1	Theoretical i	mplication.	••••••	68
	5.4.2	Practical Im	plication	••••••	69
5.5	Limita	tion of the S	Study and	Recommendation	for Future
Stuc	lies	••••••	••••••		69
REFERENC	CES	••••••	•••••		71
APPENDIX	: QUEST	TIONNAIRE	•••••		79
ABBREVIA	TION	••••••	•••••		81
STATEMEN	NT LETT	Γ <b>ER</b>	•••••		82
PAPER API	PROVAL		••••••		

## **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1.1 Growth Chart of Total Number of SIDs (2020-January 2023)	3
Figure 2.1 Research Framework	31
Figure 3.1 Flow Diagram of Chapter Three	33
Figure 3.2 Flow Chart of Data Processing	35
Figure 4.1 Structural Model	56

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1 Type of Data	34
Table 3.2 Operationalization Variables	38
Table 3.3 Loading Factor Value Investment Decisions	43
Table 3.4 Financial Literacy loading factor value	43
Table 3.5 Financial Behavior variable loading factor value	44
Table 3.6 Overconfidence variable loading factor value	44
Table 3.7 Risk Perception variable loading factor value	44
Table 3.8 Cross Loading Value	45
Table 4.1 Operationalization Variables After Pilot Test	48
Table 4.2 Preliminary Questions	49
Table 4.3 Respondent Profile	50
Table 4.4 Respondents' Answers to Investment Decisions	51
Table 4.5 Respondents' Answers to Financial Literacy	52
Table 4.6 Respondents' Answers to Financial Behaviour	53
Table 4.7 Respondents' Answers to Overconfidence	54
Table 4.8 Respondents' Answers to Risk Perception	55
Table 4.9 Loading Factor Financial Literacy	57
Table 4.10 Loading Factor Financial Behavior	58
Table 4.11 Loading Factor Overconfidence	58
Table 4.12 Loading Factor Risk Perception	59
Table 4.13 Loading Factor Investment Decision	59
Table 4 14 Cross Loading Value	60
Table 4.15 R Square	61
Table 4.16 t Statistic	61
Table 4.17 Recapitulation of Hypothesis Test Results	66

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

## ABSTRACT

Investment has become need in the society, it is no longer wants. The society need higher gain in shorter time period. The millennial generation is the largest population at a productive age and plays an important role in investing. However, many of them are still not getting their investment result as they expected. Therefore, there are many factors that must be considered by every investor in order to avoid the risks that may arise to losses in investing. This phenomenon was suspected because the millennial investors are still lack of financial literacy, risk management, reckless financial behavior, and overconfidence on investment decisions. Based on this, the main focus and purpose of this research is to evaluate and analyse the effect of financial literacy, risk perception, financial behavior, and overconfidence on investment decisions in the millennial generation in the Jakarta area to give ideas for the millennial investors and practitioners in making decision to invest. This paper fills a literature gap by testing the financial literacy as a moderator in the relationship of financial behavior, risk perception and overconfidence toward investment decision. The study utilized a quantitative survey of 200 millennial investors in Jakarta, and the data is analyzed using PLS-SEM. This study finds that financial behavior, overconfidence, risk perception has positive effect on investment decisions is accepted, which means that financial behavior affects investment decisions for millennial generation investors in Jakarta. The result also finds that financial literacy moderates the effect of financial behavior and overconfidence on investment decision, but it cannot moderate risk perception on investment decision. The findings in this study will assist the investors get the ideas in making decisions to invest it is likely to be influenced by these three factors. Moreover, financial literacy can moderate the effect of financial behavior and overconfidence on investment decisions. The role of financial literacy as the moderation variable can give the investors insight that financial literacy is something they should prioritize because financial literacy plays a huge role in controlling investors' irrational behavior in decision-making

**Keywords :** *investment decision, capital market, financial literacy, risk perception, financial behavior, risk perception* 

## **CHAPTER I**

### **INTRODUCTION**

#### **1.1 Research Background**

Investment has become need in the society, it is no longer wants. Investment started to attract the society followed by the development of era and technology, which becomes more modern and reliable since information is easier to access, so does knowledge on investment. Because the society start to think that saving is no longer interesting, they need higher gain in shorter time period. Investment always be an interesting topic to talk because it talks about gain or profit in return meaning we use some of our money to buy investment instruments then expecting to get the return in some period. Investment is a process of buying assets with the intention of earning income or appreciation in the form of income payments or capital gains. Investment is the flow of capital used to support a nation's economic expansion and development. The market and the growth of the nation are supported by investors. A developing nation, like Indonesia, requires a rising supply of money. Over the past few years, individual investors' participation in the financial markets has increased. (Wijaya et al., 2023)

Each of investment products give various rate of returns. Some of them can be certain and the rest can be uncertain. Two types of investment are real and financial. Real assets are tangible goods in possession of a person. Financial securities represent papers that are dependent on real assets for creating wealth. Real assets are used to produce goods or services. They are tangible assets that have a physical form. Some examples of real assets are land and buildings, furniture, gold, silver, diamonds or artifacts. They may be marketable or nonmarketable. They may also have the feature of being moveable or non-moveable. Financial assets are called paper securities. Some examples of these assets are shares, bonds, debentures, bills, loans, lease, derivatives and fixed deposits. Financial assets represent a claim by securities, on the income generated by real assets of some other parties. Such assets can be easily traded, as they are marketable and transferable (Singh, 2016). Moreover, the main goal for investors investing their funds in the capital market is to get a return on their investment. Return refers to the financial gain on investment returns (Abbas et al, 2022).

The millennial generation is the largest population at a productive age and plays an important role. Those included in the millennial generation are those born between 1981-1996, with an estimated age of 24-39 years. Based on the results of the 2020 Population Census, the Central Bureau of Statistics noted that the millennial generation dominates the structure of Indonesia's population composition by 25.87 percent (Central Bureau of Statistics, 2023). In this age cycle, they are at the peak of productive age and are starting to enter the workforce. In addition, this generation also tends to be more familiar and easily understand the latest technology in all aspects of life. Therefore, the millennial generation is suitable for investment because technology and innovation have shifted the pattern of economic activities that are often carried out online, starting from consumption, saving, including investment. To start investing in a right way for each of investment product, these millennial generations must have some skills and self control to avoid the risks of big loss. The significant growth of capital stock market investors in the past 3 years and the lack of experience of investors might not provide a sufficient period for financial literacy to weaken behavioral biases. Investors think that they have sufficient financial literacy based on information accessed through the internet, apps, or discussions with acquaintances or friends. However, this study shows that the self-perception of financial literacy by investors might not be as knowledgeable as their knowledge (Wijaya et al.,2023). Sembel et al. (2022) concluded financial intelligence is very important for everyone to have, in order to be able to empower money and place money appropriately.

Investment choices are not only in capital goods investments such as gold, land and buildings, but are starting to touch the realm of capital market investments. The millennial generation is not only faced with the level of complexity and increase in financial products, services, and markets, but will be more likely to accept financial risks in the future (Putri and Hamidi, 2019). Jonathan and Sumani (2021) concluded that financial literacy has a positive effect on millennial investors' investment decisions; perceptions of risk and return have a positive effect on millennial investors' investment decisions, and financial technology has a positive effect on millennial investors' investment decisions, and control variables consisting of family background and income positively affect millennial investors' investment decisions.

The capital market is an activity related to the public offering and trading of securities, public companies related to the securities they issue and professional institutions related to securities. This is as stated in Law Number 8 Year 1995 Article 1 Number 13. The capital market has an important role for the economy of a country, because functionally the capital market is a means of business funding or a means for companies to obtain funds from the investor community (Investor). The capital market is also functionally a means for the public to invest in financial instruments (OJK 2015).

Thus, the owners of capital, both individual investors and business entities, can channel funds to the capital market as a means of investment, and entrepreneurs can obtain additional capital funds to develop and expand their business network from investors in the capital market (Yuliana, 2010). The following capital market developments can be characterized by the large number of investors in the last three years from 2020 to January 2023 with significant growth. In 2021, there was an increase in the number of individual investors or Single Investor Identification (SID) of 92.99% from 2020. This increase is the most significant increase compared to the increase in 2022 compared to 2021 by 37.68% and the increase in January 2023 compared to 2022 by 1.65%. This is as mentioned in the investor demographic data published by KSEI.



**Figure 1.1** Growth Chart of Total Number of SIDs (2020-January 2023) Source: Indonesia Central Securities Depository (IDX) Press News Year (2023)

Investment activities in the capital market are closely related to the determination of investment decisions by an investor. Investment decisions are policies taken on two or more alternatives to capital investment with the hope of getting a return in the future (Budiarto, 2017). In making investment decisions an investor tries to make rational decisions. However, over time the psychological factors of investors also influence in making investment decisions. Investors are expected to make rational decisions in order to get the return that is in accordance with what is desired. A rational attitude is an attitude of thinking that is based on reason and proven by existing data and facts. The role and nature, preferences, emotions and other things that are in humans can make humans behave irrationally (Ariani et al,2016).

Based on data published by the Financial Services Authority as of July 14, 2021, the Investment Alert Task Force (SWI) has stopped 11 entities suspected of conducting business activities without permission from the competent authority. As well as duplicating or acting on behalf of licensed entities, which has the potential to harm the public. Therefore, there are many factors that must be considered by every investor in order to avoid the risks that may arise to losses in investing. One of the factors that can influence financial decisions is financial behavior. Financial behavior is behavior related to the application of financial use. Sudindra and Naidu (2018) explain that financial behavior can be seen from four main areas, namely: saving, spending, borrowing, and investing. Financial behavior is built by various ideas and assumptions from economic behavior to determine alternatives from several choices with the aim of reducing errors in investment decision making. The choice of decisions taken is related to the involvement of the interaction of traits, emotions, preferences and various kinds of things inherent in humans as intellectual and social beings. Previous research conducted by Mehrotra (2018) states that behavior is very important when making wise investment decisions in contrast to research conducted by Mutawally and Asandimitra (2019) which states that financial behavior has no effect on investment decisions.

In addition to a person's financial behavior, the influence of human psychology or known as behavioral finance also affects the investment decision-

making process. One of the behavioral finance factors is overconfidence, overconfidence is an aspect of bias that can influence investment decisions. Overconfidence is a feeling of excessive confidence in the ability and knowledge possessed in making investments (Budiarto and Susanti, 2017). When someone has excessive confidence, they will invest more often. This is due to confidence in the ability and knowledge possessed by investors. Overconfidence will later affect the stock market due to more buying and selling activities. The results of research conducted by Pradikasari and Isbanah (2018) state that overconfidence can affect investment decisions. This is because respondents believe they have the ability they have without seeing what risks will be accepted when investing. In contrast to the results of research conducted by Rahman and Gan (2020) overconfidence has a negative effect on investment decisions. This shows that the higher the overconfidence an investor has, the lower the accuracy of investment decisions so that investors underestimate the level of mistakes made. Therefore, the ability, success, and accuracy of information are overestimated by overconfident investors.

When making a decision to invest, an investor must be able to pay attention to what risks will be accepted when deciding to invest. Risk perception has an important role in human behavior related to decision making under uncertain conditions. In this case, risk perception needs to be considered in making investment decisions, especially for investors who are not experienced in business investment, not just business profitability (Nasr et al.,2019);(Costa et al., 2019).

Astuti et al (2018) states that risk perception has a significant positive effect on investment decisions, while Pradikasari and Isbanah (2018) states that risk perception has no effect on investment decisions. In this study, risk perception is based on the beliefs, considerations, attitudes and approaches of investors to risk attributes in investment products, which can be adjusted to other aspects of investment, such as profitability. This means that the perception of tolerable risk can influence investment decisions.

The level of complexity of financial products, services and markets encourages and makes the younger generation to be able to manage and analyze their finances in the future. This makes the role of financial literacy very important to understand investment products. By having sufficient financial literacy, it is hoped that an investor will make good investment decisions in accordance with what is expected, namely getting a return in the future.

People who have the intention to invest should ideally be based on good financial knowledge or financial literacy, so that their financial decisions have a clear direction (Saputro and Lestari, 2019). Financial literacy is a combination of awareness, knowledge, skills, attitudes, and behaviors needed to make financial decisions and to achieve financial success (Munyuki and Jonah, 2022). Financial literacy generally gives rise to the ability to make the right business decisions in using and managing money better. Adequate financial literacy has a positive influence on a person's financial behavior, especially in allocating finances appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). Weak financial literacy can lead to reduced financial sustainability due to poor business decision-making, leading to business failure. Low financial literacy can lead to poor financial outcomes (Xu and Zia, 2012).

In research by Patrisia and Fauziah (2019) and Putri and Rahyuda (2017) which states that financial literacy has a significant positive effect on investment decisions, although research conducted by Khairunizam and Isbanah (2019) states that financial literacy variables have no effect on investment decisions. However, in an investment, financial behavior and psychological conditions such as overconfidence that are not balanced with financial literacy will lead to financial failure. Therefore, financial literacy is thought to moderate the influence of behavior and psychological conditions of investors in making investment decisions. This is based on the results of research by Sabir et al (2019), Ahmad and Shah (2020), Arik and Sri (2021) which found that investment decisions can be well influenced by the quality factor of one's overconfidence if moderated by financial literacy. In addition, in research by Adil et al (2023) and Noviaanggie and Asandimitra (2019), which states that financial literacy can moderate financial behavior towards financial decisions.

From the description of the phenomenon and several studies above, there is a research gap that becomes the focus of researchers, namely there are pros and cons to the results of research on the influence between variables, namely overconfidence, financial behavior, risk perception, and also financial literacy on financial decisions. Therefore, this study will conduct research on the influence of these variables by including the moderating effect of financial literacy in the influence of financial behavior and overconfidence on financial decisions as previously done by previous studies. In addition, this study will also develop research by adding risk perception variables to financial decisions with the mediating effect of financial literacy as a renewal of previous research.

Based on this, the main focus of this research is the effect of financial literacy, risk perception, financial behavior, and overconfidence on investment decisions in the millennial generation in the Jakarta area. So it can be concluded that the current research is new, original, and has never been done before. Therefore, researchers are interested in conducting research with the title The Effect of Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception on Investment Decisions with the Moderating Effect of Financial Literacy on Millennial Generation Individual Investors in Jakarta.

#### **1.2 Problem Statement**

Investment decisions made by an investor are closely related to investment activities in the capital market. According to Budiarto and Susanti (2017) investment decisions are decisions made on two or more capital investment options in the hope of getting a return in the future. An investor tries to make rational investment decisions. However, over time, investors' emotions also influence their investment decisions. It is expected that investors can make logical decisions to get returns that match their expectations. A rational attitude is a way of thinking that is based on reason and proven by data and facts. Roles, traits, preferences, emotions, and other things that exist in humans can cause humans to behave irrationally (Ariani et al., 2016).

According to information released by the Financial Services Authority on July 14, 2021, the Investment Alert Task Force (SWI) has stopped eleven organizations suspected of conducting business without the permission of the competent authority. In addition, duplicating or acting on behalf of licensed entities can endanger the public. Therefore, there are many factors that must be considered by every investor in order to avoid the risks that may arise to losses in investing. These factors must be considered by equity sales people in order to learn about potential investors so that they will reduce the risk of errors in achieving their target targets. Some factors that can influence financial decisions are financial behavior (Sudindra and Naidu, 2018), Overconfidence (Budiarto and Susanti, 2017) risk perception (Sembel et al., 2023) and financial literacy (Saputro and Lestari, 2019)

Therefore, this study will analyze the effect of financial behavior, overconfidence and risk perception by using the moderating effect of financial literacy through the Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) analysis method with the SmartPLS program tool. This is because PLS can be used to calculate moderator variables directly, because this study itself consists of 1 moderator variable (Ghozali, 2012).

#### **1.3 Research Questions**

Based on the background of the problem, this research problem can be formulated as follows:

- 1. How does financial behavior influence investment decisions on individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta?
- 2. How does overconfidence affect investment decisions on individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta?
- 3. How does risk perception affect investment decisions of individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta?
- 4. How does financial literacy moderate the influence of financial behavior on investment decision?
- 5. How does financial literacy moderate the influence of overconfidence on investment decisions?
- 6. How does financial literacy moderate the influence of investment decisions?

#### **1.4 Research Objectives**

With the formulation of the problem, this research has several objectives as follows:

- 1. To evaluate and analyze the effect of financial behavior on investment decisions on individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.
- 2. To evaluate and analyze the effect of overconfidence on investment decisions on individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.
- 3. To evaluate and analyze the effect of risk perception on investment decisions of individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.
- To evaluate and analyze the influence of financial literacy moderating financial behaviour on investment decisions of individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.
- 5. To evaluate and analyze the effect of financial literacy moderating overconfidence on investment decisions of individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.
- 6. To evaluate and analyze the effect of financial literacy moderating risk perception on investment decisions of individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

#### 1.5 Scope of the Study

This research will focus on investors from the millennial generation. Furthermore, this study will look at the interaction between the variables of financial behavior, overconfidence, risk perception, financial literacy, and investment decisions among the millennial generation. It investigates and analyses the relationship between the dependent variable and independent variables. The dependent variable is Investment Decision, and the independent variables are Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception, and the moderating variable is Financial Literacy.

#### **1.6 Significance of the Study**

This study discusses the factors that influence investment decisions on individual millennial generation investors in Jakarta such as financial behavior, overconfidence, and risk perception through moderation of financial literacy. This research will be useful in theoretical and practical for equity sales, investors, and academics, especially for researchers' academic references and as a basis for further research. The following are the contributions of this research:

1. Theoritical

The results of this study can be an input in the development of investment theory when viewed from the concept of financial behavior, overconfidence, risk perception, investment behavior, especially investment decision making for future researchers who want to study similar topics in the future related to investment decisions by examining several influencing factors.

2. Practical

The results of this study can be an input for the government to be actively involved in developing an investment climate, which fosters the interest of the millennial generation to make the right investment decisions and as input for investors to learn about their financial behavior, and source of information for financial literacy.

#### **1.7 Thesis Structure**

This Thesis consists of six chapters that provided a systematic process to help readers understand this research's content. Each chapter provides details on:

#### **Chapter I Introduction**

This section describes the requirements for conducting an investigation. It also has various sections, including Introduction, Problem Identification, Research Objectives, Research Questions, Research Scope, and Research Restrictions.

#### **Chapter II Literature Review**

This section concentrated on the theoretical review that would serve as a guide for the study. It also displays the definition, frame, image, and past studies on this issue. A literature review is a collection of journals, newspapers, books, and other sources of information that can be used to support study.

#### **Chapter III Methodology**

This section describes the procedures for finishing the investigation. It is interested in the research process, such as the data analysis step by step. There will also be a hypothesis and the analysis indicators employed in the investigation.

#### **Chapter IV Data Analysis**

This section goes into detail on data analysis, which is an important part of the study. This section depicts the data processing mechanism, the outcomes of the data processors, and an analysis of the results.

#### **Chapter V Conclusion and recommendations**

This is the concluding chapter of the study, and it summarizes the complete analysis from beginning to conclusion.

## CHAPTER II

## LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Introduction

In Chapter Two, we will discuss the main constructs: financial behavior, overconfidence, and risk perception, as well as the moderator of financial literacy. A review of the most relevant literature is also included. Empirical studies that explain the relationships between variables, including moderators, are reviewed and summarized in tables to help the authors find discrepancies in the literature. Hypotheses and research models are based on the literature review of the relationships between variables.

#### 2.2 Literature Review

Summary of Previous Research

Investment Decision

- 1. Mutawally and Asandimitra (2019) conducted research on the effect of financial literacy, risk perception, behavioral finance and investment experience on investment decisions of Surabaya students. This study aims to test and analyze the variables of herding and investment experience that affect investment decisions. Respondents are in a group of investors who depend on colleagues, friends or fellow investors as well as the majority decision without analyzing it first. Respondents are also included in the category of respondents who have sufficient experience in investment decisions so that the increasing experience will increase the number of investment decisions to hold a variety of profitable alternative stock alternatives.
- 2. Novianggie and Asandimitra (2019) has conducted research on The influence of behavioral bias, cognitive bias, and emotional bias on investment decisions for college students with financial literacy as the moderating variable. The results showed that herding bias, risk perception, overconfidence, representativeness, and financial literacy had a significant effect on investment decisions while the disposition effect and regretful

experience had no significant effect on investment decisions. Financial literacy is not a moderating variable, but an independent variable. The results showed that university students in Surabaya in making investment decisions based on advice from brokers or friends and experience in other investment financial instruments in the past, and using information from magazines or online news or investment decisions. This research is based on decision theory, herding theory, behavioral finance theory, and prospect theory.

3. Atmaningrum et al., (2021) conducted research on investment decisions as a result of knowledge, income, and self-control. This study aims to examine the effect of financial knowledge, income, and self-control variables on investment decisions mediated by financial behavior and financial attitudes. The results of this study indicate that financial knowledge has an influence on financial behavior, financial attitudes and financial investment. Income has an influence on financial behavior and financial attitudes, but does not affect investment decisions. Self-control has an influence on financial behavior and financial attitudes, but has no influence on investment decisions. Uniquely, this study found that the financial behavior variable did not have any influence at all on investment decisions.

#### **Financial Literacy**

1. Putri and Rahyuda (2017) conducted research on the effect of financial literacy level and sociodemographic factors on individual investment decision behavior. The purpose of this study was to examine the effect of financial literacy, sociodemographic factors, gender, income, and investment decisions. The results of this study indicate that the level of financial literacy has a positive effect on individual investment decision behavior. The influence of financial literacy variables is directly proportional to individual investment decision behavior, meaning that the higher a person's financial literacy, the better his individual investment decision behavior. The difference in influence between men and women on

individual investment decision behavior and income has a negative effect on individual investment decision behavior.

- 2. Dewanty and Isbanah (2018) conducted research on the determinants of financial literacy with the case of career women in Indonesia. The purpose of this study was to examine the effect of demographic factors, such as marital status, education level, income, and age, as well as financial socialization agents on financial literacy. The results of this study show that education level, income, and agent socialization have a positive influence on financial literacy, while marital status and age were found to have no effect on financial literacy. Marital status was found to have less influence on financial literacy. Unmarried women manage their finances, while married women have different responsibilities in financial decisionmaking. Education level affects financial literacy, but high school graduates, diplomas, or bachelor's degrees have a more significant and positive effect on financial literacy, especially financial knowledge and behavior. In addition, personal income affects financial literacy, where the higher the income of the female workforce, the wiser they are in financial management. Age does not affect financial literacy, but financial socialization agents have an influence on financial literacy. The most influential social agent for financial information of female workers in the financial sector is family (78%), then peers and media, 72.4% each. The government needs to focus on educating the development and improvement of financial literacy for the community as the right step in practicing financial planning early on to complete financial management through financial knowledge, financial attitudes, and financial behavior.
- 3. Hamka et al., (2020) conducted research on the effect of financial literacy on interest in investing. This study aims to analyze the effect of financial literacy on the investment interest of the Academic Community at the Indonesian Academy of Finance and Business International (AKBII), Bandung, Indonesia. The results showed that financial literacy has four aspects, namely general knowledge of personal finance, savings and loans, insurance, and investment, and each has a partial and simultaneous

influence on the investment decisions of lecturers, employees, and students. In this study, financial literacy has a strong influence on investment interest among academics at AKBII. However, only the partial aspects of savings and loans and investment significantly influence investment decisions among lecturers, employees, and students. This is because the aspects of savings and loans and investment can be directly related to how each individual manages assets or cash, makes loans, and determines the right form of investment to ensure financial security in the short and long term.

### Financial Behavior

- 1. Kandpal and Mehrotra (2018) conducted the Role of Behavioral Finance in Investment Decision-A Study of Investment Behavior in India. This study aims to examine the effect of financial literacy and risk perception on student investment decisions in Jakarta. The results of this study indicate that behavior is very important when it comes to making wise investment decisions and therefore in choosing a particular investment option it requires a complete investor counter iders factors such as goals in life, spending habits, expenses, income, perceptions of investment, changes in lifestyle, time period, spending habits, expenses, income, perceptions of investment, changes in lifestyle, time period, nature towards investment, thought process, natural habits, one's financial studies, riskbearing capacity, liquidity, and expected returns.
- 2. Khairunizam and Isbanah (2019) conducted research on the Effect of Financial Literacy and Behavioral Finance Factors on Investment Decisions (Study of Islamic Stock Investors at the Islamic Investment Gallery of UIN Sunan Ampel Surabaya). The results of this study indicate that the effect of financial literacy and behavioral finance factors (overconfidence, risk perception, loss aversion, and herding) on the study of investment decisions for Islamic stock investors in the Islamic investment gallery of UIN Sunan Ampel Surabaya Financial literacy on the respondents of this study was in the medium category, but this did not

affect investment decision making because respondents felt no need to use knowledge in making investment decisions. Although the respondents' level of risk perception is in the medium category and the level of loss aversion is in the high category, respondents still tend to be bold and less cautious in investing.

3. Saputro and Lestari (2019) conducted research on the effect of financial literacy and risk perception on student investment decisions in Jakarta. This study aims to examine the effect of financial literacy and risk perception on student investment decisions in Jakarta. The results of this study indicate that financial literacy has a significant influence on investment decisions. In addition, risk perception has a significant influence on investment decisions. The implication is that companies or institutions involved in financial services need to take advantage of technological developments to convey information about financial literacy or financial planning, so that this information can be easily received by the public, especially students. Companies or institutions involved in investment can explain more broadly about investment products, their risks, and investment benefits that can attract people, including students who invest in real assets (property, gold, etc.) and financial assets (deposits, stocks, and bonds). Finally, risk perception is influenced by investors' tolerance or preference for risk. Investors who will or want to make an investment must know in advance about the benefits and risks obtained from many investment products and services before investing.

#### Overconfidence

1. Pradikasari and Isbanah (2018) conducted research on the effect of financial literacy, illusion of control, overconfidence, risk tolerance, and risk perception on investment decisions for students in Surabaya City. This study shows that Overconfidence and risk tolerance have an effect on investment decisions. Respondents belong to a group of investors who are categorized as having higher financial literacy, but respondents feel that they do not need to use knowledge in making investment decisions. In

addition, in this study the average respondent looks at historical information, but that information cannot predict future changes, so respondents have no illusions. Control attitudes and tend to be cautious in making investment decisions. There is no effect of Risk Perception on investment decisions, because in this study the length of investment makes respondents make investment decisions that tend to like risk and expect a good situation in the future.

- 2. Sabir et al., (2019) conducted research on The role of overconfidence and past investment experience in herding behavior with a moderating effect of financial literacy: evidence from Pakistan stock exchange. This study aims to examine risk perception and trust in using online investment platforms from a gender perspective. The results provide strong evidence that overconfidence and past investment experience motivate investors towards herding behavior. It was found that financial literacy has a moderate impact on the relationship between cognitive profile and herding behavior. This study contributes to the behavioral finance literature and provides empirical evidence that investors' cognitive factors are significant predictors of investors herding behavior. This study offers new empirical insights into investor behavior due to cognitive characteristics in the Pakistan stock market.
- 3. Rahman and Gan (2020) conducted research on Generation Y investment decisions: an analysis using behavioral factors. Managerial Finance. The results showed that the traits of anxiety and overconfidence were negatively associated with investment decisions while self-monitoring was positively associated. The traits of anger and herding behavior do not significantly affect investment decisions. Investment decision making differs significantly when examined based on gender, employment status and income allocation. Among these three variables, the results showed that only the self-employed and those in the 5-10 percent income allocation group were slightly positive vis-à-vis investment decision-making.

4. Arik and Sri (2021) conducted research on The Effect of Overconfidence and Optimism Bias On Stock Investment Decisions With Financial Literature as Moderating. The results showed that Overconfidence has a significant positive effect on stock investment decisions; Optimism bias has a significant positive effect on stock investment decisions; Financial literacy does not moderate the effect of overconfidence on stock investment decisions, however, financial literacy moderates the effect of optimism bias on stock investment decisions. Based on these results, investors, especially beginners, should learn more about financial literacy so that when deciding to invest, they can minimize losses.

#### **Risk Perception**

1. Aeknarajindawat (2020) conducted research on the effect of a combination of risk perception and risk tolerance on investment decision making. This study aims to investigate the effect of a combination of risk perception and risk tolerance on individual risky asset allocation decisions with the mediation of financial advice related to financial literacy and trust. The results of this study show that trust has a positive and significant relationship with risk perception and financial literacy, but financial literacy also has a positive and significant relationship with risk tolerance, but not significant with risk perception. In addition, risk perception and risk tolerance have a positive and significant relationship with asset allocation in the Indonesian banking sector. This means that people who are often risk-averse tend to emphasize negative outcomes by understanding more risks, while risk-seeking people tend to emphasize positive outcomes, thus understanding fewer risks. In addition, the findings of this study show that risk perception and risk tolerance have a negative and significant relationship, but risk perception and risk tolerance have a positive and significant relationship with asset allocation. On the other hand risk perception also creates a positive and significant relationship with risk tolerance and asset allocation.

- 2. Ahmad and Shah (2020) conducted research on Overconfidence heuristicdriven bias in investment decision-making and performance: mediating effects of risk perception and moderating effects of financial literacy. The results show that risk perception fully mediates the relationship between heuristic overconfidence on the one hand, and investment decisions and performance on the other. At the same time, financial literacy appears to moderate this relationship. The results suggest that overconfidence may impair the quality of investment decisions and performance, while financial literacy and risk perception may improve their quality.
- 3. Sembel et al (2023) conducted research on Financial Management Behavior and Investment Decision Making through financial knowledge, attitude, and emotional intelligence with risk perception. The result show that financial decisions are correlated with risk factors, especially in buying or selling investments. High risk is associated with high investment returns. The higher the risk perception, the lower the stock investment by investors. On the other hand, it concludes that risk perception significantly and positively influences investment decisions. found that risk perception influences individual investor decision making. This is an important cognitive attribute in financial behavior that influences investment. Often investors are susceptible to behavioral biases and cognitive errors and may choose suboptimal investment options. Risk perception and loss avoidance behavior are the most important components of decision making under risk contributing to the fact that risk aversion behavior has a significant impact on decision making.

#### **2.3 Grand Theory Perspective**

This study investigates investment decisions from a grand theory perspective. Grand theory is derived from an intermediary theory, the theory of planned behavior. Attitudes, subjective norms, and behavioral control influence a person's intention towards a certain behavior, according to Ajzen (1991). Concept refers to a part of a person's behavioral intention, so that a person can respond consistently by giving a judgment such as like or dislike. Behavioral control refers to a person's difficulty or ease associated with his behavior, while subjective norms refer to a person's perception of the thoughts of people who are considered to play a role and have expectations of him to do something. In terms of finance, these attitudes, subjective norms, and behavioral control are considered to positively and significantly influence investment decisions (Mohamed & Azam, 2020).

The study conducted by Wijaya et al. (2023) supports the behavioral finance theory, which states that investors make non-optimal financial decisions due to their illogical behavior. Investors use third-party information when choosing stocks to buy, sell, or hold, according to the study results. Investors end up making unreasonable decisions, which can cause the market to react too much or too little, making the market inefficient. Investors should use fundamental and technical analysis to correct their mistakes; this can reduce impulse, increase awareness, and make better investment decisions. Research on financial literacy examines how financial literacy affects behavioral biases in making stock investment decisions. The study found that financial literacy does not reduce behavioral biases in making stock investment decisions. Perhaps financial literacy programs are not enough to complete the entire financial development process, or financial knowledge does not necessarily mean making smart financial decisions. According to Wijaya et al. (2023), Additional supporting factors may be considered, such as investors' risk and return preferences.

In this study, these intermediate theories are derived to applied theories, namely: investment decision theory, financial literacy theory, risk perception theory, and profitability theory. Some of these applied theories are included in the research model using structural equation modeling (SEM).

#### 2.4 Investment Decision

In general, investment decisions are an important part of behavioral finance. Financial behavior refers to human behavior related to money or financial management (Xiao, 2008). Financial management deals with cash, credit, and savings, as part of the general practice of financial behavior (Xiao et al., 2009). Financial behavior in the process of managing personal finances has serious

consequences in the long run (Perry and Morris, 2005). Not all young people can handle spending money or managing income on their own. The choice of using cash, credit, or having savings depends on one's financial behavior. Assad (2012) explains that financial knowledge tends to influence financial decisions. Thus, financial behavior is assumed to underlie financial investment decisions.

Investment is a commitment to put funds or other resources over a certain period of time in the hope of obtaining future benefits or profits (Ainia and Lutfi, 2019). Investment relates to funds in various alternative assets, both real assets and financial assets (Bodie et al., 2018). Forms of real assets that can be used in placing investment funds are land, buildings, machinery and commodities such as gold. Forms of investment in financial assets are bank accounts, both savings and deposits, bonds, mutual funds, and stocks. In Indonesia, the most preferred and selected financial asset investment is the placement of funds in bank accounts (Ainia and Lutfi, 2019).

Investment is basically an economic activity that can be a way for a person to expand or maintain prosperity. However, in investing, people must be more careful in making investment decisions, so that they are not trapped in the wrong investment. In general, it can be said that investment decisions are part of financial decisions. Investment decision is the choice to take investment action. In order to make good financial decisions, people must not only have sufficient knowledge, but also have the ability to apply that knowledge to make the right financial decisions. By having adequate knowledge about finance, people will be able to manage their finances well, including making the right investment decisions. Adequate knowledge of finance helps entrepreneurs to develop their financial literacy and financial behavior and all this will affect investment decision-making. (Sindhu et al., 2016) suggest that investment decisions generally mean determinations made by investors about where, when, how, and how much funds will be invested in various financial products or instruments with the aim of generating income or value appreciation. Investment decisions are understood as decisions taken by each investor when investing. Whether investment decisions are good or bad can be seen from the way investors make financial choices in the future and whether they consider their financial decisions well. Investment

decisions are a complex way of thinking, and the process is often inconsistent and cannot be predicted easily because investment decisions are based on various assumptions that are highly dependent on how much relevant information is successfully obtained (Christanti and Mahastanti, 2011).

Based on some of these opinions, it can be concluded that in this study, an investment decision is a person's or company's decision to manage financial resources through an investment mechanism with the aim of achieving expected profit results within a certain period of time. This investment decision can be seen from several main indicators, including: borrowing capital, equity participation, business expansion, determining the time and method of investment, determining the amount of investment funds, and determining investment instruments. Meanwhile, in this study, the investment decision variable is measured using a Likert scale and using question items taken from previous research conducted by Rahman and Gan (2020).

#### **2.5 Financial Literacy**

Financial literacy is understood as one's ability to process economic information and make sound decisions about financial planning, wealth accumulation, debt and the like (Lusardi and Mitchell, 2014). When people state about financial decisions, it relates to financial literacy related to the financial decisions they make. Financial literacy is understood as knowledge, skills and beliefs that influence a person's attitude and behavior to improve decision-making and financial management to achieve prosperity (OJK, 2013). In this case, financial literacy is considered to influence financial behavior, which leads to making the right investment decisions.

Financial literacy plays an important role in the financial sector, including in determining financial behavior and investment decisions. Financial literacy influences one's preferences in managing their financial plans and impacts the financial sector to a large extent. People with adequate financial literacy will benefit when working on their financial projects, such as in setting or allocating finances appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). Financial literacy encourages people to make decisions about their financial income based on their financial knowledge and skills (Huston, 2010). People's low financial literacy can affect their participation in various financial markets (Fedorova et al., 2015)

Financial literacy is assumed to influence financial behavior and financial decisions. Errors in financial decisions made in youth can lead to large losses (Lusardi et al., 2009) Financial literacy is often directly correlated with financial behavior (Fernandes et al., 2013). Financial literacy is seen as important nowadays so that people do not make financial mistakes (Cude, et al., 2006). Financial literacy influences financial behavior, which can affect financial decisions, including in relation to investment decisions. Financial literacy is a factor that is closely related to the economy, both individually and collectively. According to OJK (2013) financial literacy provides an understanding of the benefits and risks of financial products and services. The higher the financial literacy of the community, the more people use financial products and services, including in the context of making investment decisions.

Based on this explanation, it can be understood that financial literacy is the ability to make various mature considerations and take effective actions related to the use and management of money in the present and future. Financial literacy includes the ability to understand financial choices, future financial plans, and the management of financial challenges (Cohen and Nelson, 2011). Financial knowledge alone is not enough to encourage people to make good financial decisions. One factor that is assumed to influence good financial decision making is financial literacy. Financial literacy actually refers to a person's ability to make financial decisions in their best short, medium and long-term interests (Mandell, 2008). Financial literacy is understood as an individual's ability to process economic information and make sound decisions about financial planning, wealth accumulation, debt and the like (Lusardi et al., 2010) When people state about financial decisions, it relates to financial literacy related to the financial decisions made. Financial literacy is understood as knowledge, skills and beliefs that influence a person's attitude and behavior to improve decision-making and financial management to achieve prosperity (OJK, 2013). In this case, financial literacy is considered to influence financial behavior, which leads to making the right investment decisions. This means that financial literacy is very important in making good financial decisions.

Financial literacy plays an important role in the financial sector, including in determining financial behavior and investment decisions. Financial literacy can influence a person's preferences in managing their financial plans and will impact the financial sector in a broad scope. People with adequate financial literacy will benefit when working on their financial projects, such as in setting or allocating finances appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). Financial literacy encourages people to make decisions about their financial income based on their financial knowledge and skills (Huston, 2010). People's low financial literacy can affect their participation in various financial markets (Fedorova et al., 2015)

Financial literacy is assumed to influence financial behavior and financial decisions. Errors in financial decisions made in youth can lead to large losses (Lusardi et al., 2010). Financial literacy is often directly correlated with financial behavior (Fernandes et al., 2013). Financial literacy is seen as important nowadays so that people do not make financial mistakes (Cude et al., 2006). Financial literacy influences financial behavior, which can affect financial decisions, including in relation to investment decisions. Financial literacy is a factor that is closely related to the economy, both individually and collectively. According to OJK (2013) financial literacy provides an understanding of the benefits and risks of financial products and services. The higher the financial literacy of the community, the more people use financial products and services, including in the context of making investment decisions.

Financial literacy includes the ability to understand financial choices, plan for the future, and manage financial challenges (Cohen and Nelson, 2011). Financial literacy relates to how individuals manage money using knowledge about finance itself. Financial literacy reflects the ability to find the right sources to get the knowledge needed to make the right decisions about finance, influences financial behavior and ultimately can influence good financial decisions. Financial literacy is usually not easy to have, especially among the younger generation. However, they are required to have good financial literacy in order to better face their financial future. In Indonesia, the current young generation is said to include
the 'millennial generation' and now accounts for about 24 percent of the total population or equivalent to 64 million people. Without having good financial literacy, they are generally more prone to financial vulnerability or loss. This happens due to a lack of preparation in financial management skills. In practice, financial literacy has the benefit of providing an understanding of the use of financial products and services in accordance with the needs of the community, so that they have good financial planning and decisions from the start. Therefore, by gaining an understanding of financial literacy, people can avoid investing in opaque financial instruments and make better financial decisions.

Based on this explanation, it can be understood that in this study financial literacy is the ability to make various mature considerations and take effective actions in connection with the use and management of money in the present and in the future. Financial literacy can be seen from several main indicators, namely: the ability to understand financial choices, the ability to plan for future finances, the ability to find the right sources of financial knowledge, the ability to save money, and the ability to borrow and pay loans. In this study, financial literacy is measured using a Likert scale, and uses question items developed by Rooij et al., (2007) on financial literacy.

## 2.6 Financial Behavior

Adequate financial literacy tends to have a positive influence on a person's financial behavior, especially in allocating finances appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). According to Virigineni and Rao (2017) financial behavior is the study of human psychology and rationality in making financial decisions which reduces traditional assumptions regarding the maximization of expected utility in efficient markets. Financial behavior is essentially behavior related to the application of financial use.

In financial behavior according to Virigineni and Rao (2017) there are three aspects that can influence financial behavior. These three aspects are psychology, finance, and sociology. According to Demircan (2016), the difference between traditional financial theory and behavioral finance is that traditional financial theory views an investor as a rational individual, while behavioral finance views an investor as an irrational but normal individual in financial behavior. In addition, traditional finance theory assumes that the market is efficient. In contrast, behavioral finance considers that the market is inefficient. The purpose of behavioral finance theory is to systematically understand and analyze the implications of financial markets viewed from a person's psychological point of view.

According to Sudindra and Naidu (2018), financial behavior can be seen from four areas, namely: saving, spending, borrowing, and investing. Someone who has a habit of saving, spending, and borrowing is usually less positive about running a business, while someone who usually invests tends to be able to develop a business well. This habit is based on good financial literacy. So, financial behavior in the form of habits to invest is influenced by financial literacy, and ultimately affects investment decision making. The measurement of financial behavior in this study uses indicators from Kandpal and Mehrotra (2018) namely clarity of purpose, understanding the product, risk analysis, investment comparison, linkage to goals, and individual requirements.

## 2.7 Overconfidence

Overconfidence is the belief that an individual's predictions are higher than reality. The concept of overconvidence comes from cognitive psychology and subjects who overestimate their own predictive ability and the accuracy of the information they provide. Anggirani (2017) argues that overconfidence can affect investors when making investment decisions, rational investors will try to maximize profits while minimizing the amount of risk taken.

According to Lakshmi and Minimol (2016) overconfidence is explained as excessive confidence in reasoning and judgment, they consider their abilities above the average of other investors. An investor behaves with overconfidence bias due to the limited information received, making investors feel that they have superior abilities and knowledge than other investors, Pompian (2012). An investor who is overconfident generally expects positive results from the investment decisions taken, investment returns will be attributed to the skills possessed in excess of the skills of other investors but if they experience negative results obtained, overconfidence investors associate with unfavorable conditions, Sheikh & Riaz (2012). It can be concluded that overconfidence is an investor's overconfident behavior, so that these investors believe and believe that their views and knowledge so that the information they get is ignored. This high selfconfidence causes individuals to overestimate their knowledge.

According to (Wulandari and Iramani, 2014) there are 3 indicators of overconfidence. These indicators are the assessment of the accuracy of investment selection, the level of confidence in the abilities and knowledge possessed, and confidence in investment selection. However, in this study specifically overconfidence is measured using a Likert scale using question items taken from previous research by (Rahman and Gan, 2020).

#### 2.8 Risk Perception

In general, it can be said that risk is an inherent feature of all types of financial investments due to the volatility of actual and expected outcomes in investments (Sindhu and Kumar, 2014). Meanwhile, perception is the process by which one seeks more detailed clarification of traceable information so that investors can make final judgments on the basis of their level of expertise and past experience. With such an understanding, the concept of risk perception refers to the way investors perceive the risk of financial assets based on their interests and experiences. Risk perception is the rational or irrational beliefs that a person, group or society holds about the probability of a risk event. Risk perception is an important success factor in making effective decisions in risky situations. In financial risk analysis, every investor has a tolerance for risk and a perception of risk. This investor's risk perception is an important factor that influences investment decisions.

Investment decisions can be influenced by many factors, and a better understanding of these factors can help investors make informed investment decisions and help them avoid repeating mistakes in the future in exploring the best financial investment opportunities (Sindhu and Kumar, 2014). Investors generally evaluate the risk and return of investment decisions. In this case, the investor's decision-making behavior is influenced by his attitude towards risk. In practice, at different levels of perception, each investor thinks differently about investment and makes decisions differently, so he usually takes risks according to their perception of risk, which ultimately affects his behavior towards risky investment decisions. In the current study, we examine the influence of risk perception on investors' decisions about their investments.

Almost all investments have financial uncertainty or risk. There is a positive relationship between expected returns and risk. When an investor expects high returns, he must be prepared to bear the uncertainty of high returns. According to Ainia and Lutfi (2019), knowing that the level of risk and return on investment varies, investors need to look at factors in investment related to asset allocation. Asset allocation relates to decisions regarding how investors allocate funds across various asset classes. Asset strategy is highly dependent on investment objectives, investment constraints, and the investor's attitude towards risk. Making effective investment decisions can be done by choosing investment instruments that match the expected return objectives.

Based on this explanation, it can be concluded that in this study, risk perception is a person's or company's perception of the opportunity for risk events on financial resources invested in a certain period of time. This risk perception can be seen from several main indicators, including: consideration of the need to seek more detailed clarification of the risks of investing, consideration of expertise and past experience when investing, the perspective of investors on the position of financial assets in investment, investor confidence regarding the opportunity for risk events, perceived level of tolerance for risk, and evaluation of risk and income from investment decisions. However, in this study, the risk perception variable is measured using a Likert scale and uses question items developed by Pasewark and Riley (2010)

### 2.9 The Effect of Financial Behavior on Investment Decision

Behavioral finance is built by various ideas and assumptions from behavioral economics to determine alternatives from several choices with the aim of reducing errors in investment decision making. The choice of decisions taken is related to the involvement of the interaction of traits, emotions, preferences and various kinds of things inherent in humans as intellectual and social beings. Previous research conducted by Kandpal and Mehrotra (2018) states that behavior is very important when making wise investment decisions in contrast to research conducted by Mutawally and Asandimitra (2019) which states that financial behavior has no effect on investment decisions. Based on this understanding, the following hypothesis can be formulated:

H1: Financial behavior has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennials in Jakarta.

## 2.10 The Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

When someone has excessive self-confidence, they will invest more often. This is due to confidence in the ability and knowledge possessed by investors. Overconfidence will later affect the stock market because there are more buying and selling activities. The results of research conducted by Pradikasari and Isbanah (2018) state that overconfidence can affect investment decisions. This is because respondents believe they have the ability they have without seeing what risks will be accepted when investing. In contrast to the results of research conducted by Rahman and Gan (2018) overconfidence has a negative effect on investment decisions. This shows that the higher the overconfidence an investor has, the lower the accuracy of investment decisions so that investors underestimate the level of mistakes made. Based on this understanding, the following hypothesis can be formulated:

H2: Overconfidence has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennials in Jakarta.

#### 2.11 The Effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision

Perception is an aspect of thinking through the five senses that is influenced by information and then affects judgment. In this case, risk perception is a person's way of interpreting risk that differs from estimation or thought and reality. Risk perception plays a very important role in human behavior, in this case related to decision making in uncertain circumstances. People perceive a situation as risky if they have the potential to experience losses due to bad decisions that have been made, especially to financial conditions. Thus, risk perception is a person's consideration of risky conditions that depend on a person's characteristics and psychological conditions (Wulandari and Iramani, 2014). In this study, risk perception is assumed to influence investment decisions according to Hoffmann et al., (2015). The higher a person's risk perception, the more people avoid allocating funds to high-risk assets and prefer low-risk assets (Hariharan et al., 2000). Investors who have lower risk perception are more likely to choose to invest in high-risk ventures when compared to low-risk deposits (Aren and Zengin, 2016). This suggests that low risk perception plays an important role in encouraging investors to make investment decisions. Based on this understanding, the following hypothesis can be formulated.

H3: Risk Perception has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennials in Jakarta.

### 2.12 Moderating Effect of Financial Literacy

Financial literacy generally leads to the ability to make the right business decisions in using and managing money better. Adequate financial literacy has a positive influence on one's financial behavior, especially in allocating finances appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). Weak financial literacy can lead to reduced financial sustainability due to poor business decision making, which leads to business failure. in an investment, financial behavior and psychological conditions such as overconfidence that are not balanced with financial literacy will lead to financial failure. Therefore, financial literacy is thought to moderate the influence of behavior and psychological conditions of investors in making investment decisions. This is based on the results of research by Sabir et al (2019), Ahmad and Shah (2020), Arik and Sri (2021), which found that investment decisions can be well influenced by the quality factor of one's overconfidence if moderated by financial literacy. In addition, in the research of Adil (2023) and Noviaanggie (2019), which states that financial literacy can moderate financial behavior towards financial decisions. Based on this understanding, the following hypothesis can be formulated:

H4: Financial literacy can be a mediator between financial behavior and

millennials' investment decisions in Jakarta.

H5: Financial literacy can mediate between overconfidence and millennials' investment decisions in Jakarta.

H6: Financial literacy can mediate between risk perception and millennials' investment decisions in Jakarta.

## 2.13 Research Framework

This research was conducted based on the assumption that Investment Decisions among millennial entrepreneurs in Jakarta (Y) tend to be influenced by factors such as Financial Literacy (M), Financial Behavior (X1), Overconfidence (X2), and Risk Perception (X3). In this case, the millennial generation's investment decision is the dependent variable; Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception are independent variables; and financial literacy is the moderating variable. Each of these independent variables is assumed to have a positive influence on the dependent variable, either directly or indirectly through intermediate variables. Based on these assumptions, the research framework is formulated as follows:



Figure 2.1 Research Framework

Source: Author, 2023

Based on the framework of Figure 2.1 the taking after is hypothesized:

- H1: Financial behavior has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennial investors in Jakarta.
- H2: Overconfidence has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennial investors in Jakarta

H3: Risk Perception has a positive influence on the investment decisions of millennial investors in Jakarta

- H4: Financial literacy can moderate financial behavior of millennial investors in Jakarta on investment decisions.
- H5: Financial literacy can moderate overconfidence of millennial investors in Jakarta on investment decisions.
- H6: Financial literacy can moderate risk perception of millennial investors in Jakarta on investment decisions.

# **CHAPTER III**

# **RESEARCH METHOD**

## **3.1 Introduction**

The sequence of research methods follows the flow as in Figure 3.1



Figure 3.1 Flow Diagram of Chapter Three

Source: Developed by the author for Thesis, 2023

#### **3.2 Type of Research**

In this study, the researcher used the positivism paradigm as a perspective and philosophical belief that guides the way researchers see reality. The research is structured according to the positivist research philosophy, which holds that quantitative data collection is the best method for describing phenomena that have been directly observed, using deductive reasoning to advance theories that can be tested, and ultimately leading to the discovery of truth through scientific research (Saunders et al., 2019). This kind of research is fundamental and is done to advance science and theory (Sekaran, 2016). In order to support efforts to validate the model developed and forecast the outcomes to be attained, the study was carried out by investigating concepts and ideas pertinent to research activities; this allowed the goal to be prediction oriented.

With this paradigm, researchers tested the investment decision model of millennial entrepreneurs in Jakarta using quantitative methods and an explanatory

approach. This approach is used to examine previously existing theories and test them according to the objectives and hypotheses of this study. It is hoped that the results of this quantitative research can be the basis for generalizing the investment decision model for the millennial generation in Jakarta.

## 3.3 Source of Data

Primary data and secondary data are the two types of data and information used in this research. Data sources that directly provide data to data collectors are called primary data, according to Sugiyono (2015). Primary data in this study were obtained from questionnaires distributed to respondents. The data is in the form of numbers obtained from the respondents' questionnaire answers. The answer options provided are in the form of a Likert scale of 1-5, which is worth 1 if the respondent's opinion on the questionnaire statement strongly disagree, worth 2 if disagree, worth 3 if undecided, worth 4 if agree, and worth 5 if strongly agree. The data was collected in tabulated form on MS Excel which was then processed using PLS-Smart statistical software. Meanwhile, secondary data comes from research that has been collected by others previously through searching and collecting from books, journals, articles, and other sources.

Type of data	Description	Source of Data	
Primary Data	Responses to questionnaires	Millennials in Jakarta, investing in capital market type of investment	
Secondary Data	Source of data obtained by searching for and collecting materials from	books, journals, articles, and other data previously collected by others	

Table 3.1 Type of Data

Source: Developed by the author for this Thesis, 2023

## **3.4 Data Collection Method**

The survey data from this study was collected by distributing questionnaires to 200 respondents who had been determined as a sample of millennials who had become investors. The questionnaire prepared as an instrument in this survey consists of several written statements that are formulated in advance and answered by the specified respondents (Sekaran and Bougie, 2016). Researchers used a closed questionnaire type, which means that the questionnaire has provided the answer and the respondent just has to choose and answer it directly (Sugiyono, 2015). The primary data of this survey research is quantitative and collected directly from respondents. In this study, primary data were collected through questionnaires distributed directly to respondents.

Before the survey research instrument was used for primary data collection, researchers conducted a pilot test on 30 millennials in Jakarta randomly. The initial survey data was statistically tested with the SmartPLS program to determine the validity and reliability of the survey instrument. After this instrument was valid and reliable for all indicators of Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, Risk Perception, and Financial Literacy, as well as Investment Decisions, the researcher continued quantitative data collection activities by distributing the instrument to 200 respondents among millennial entrepreneurs who were previously determined as a sample.

The sequence of data processing follows the flow as in Figure 3.1



Figure 3.2 Flow Chart of Data Processing

Source: Developed by the author for Thesis, 2023

#### 3.5 Population and Sampling

Population has a definition as a group of individuals or objects, events or things that are interesting to measure in research, which have the qualities and characteristics to be studied (Sekaran and Bougie, 2016). Researchers tested the investment decision model in the millennial generation in Jakarta as a population.

The sample is part of a population consisting of several members who have certain characteristics to be studied (Sekaran and Bougie, 2016). The basic idea of sampling is that by selecting some elements in the population, we can draw conclusions about the entire population. There are several compelling reasons for sampling, namely lower costs, greater accuracy of results, greater speed in data collection, and availability of population elements (Blumberg et al., 2014) .This research uses nonprobabilty sampling where this method does not provide equal opportunities or opportunities to be sampled (Cooper and Schindler, 2014).

The sampling technique in this study used convenience sampling techniques. The definition of convenience sampling is a collection of information or data from members of the population who agree to submit the data. That way, anyone who agrees to submit the data needed with the researcher, either meeting directly or indirectly, can be used as a sample in this study if the respondent is suitable as a source of information (Blumberg et al., 2014). It is said to be suitable as a source of information if the respondent has the criteria, namely the millennial generation who have become investors.

Because the population in this study fluctuates from year to year so that the exact number cannot be determined, the minimum sample determination of researchers uses the method described by Hair (2021), namely the Maximum Likelihood Estimation (MLE) technique which ranges from a minimum of 100 samples and a maximum of 200 samples. In this study, the sample to be taken was 100 respondents. This is based on the opinion of Widiyanto (2008) which states that the number of 100 people is considered representative because it is greater than the minimum sample.

### 3.6 Measurement of Variables

We tested a model of investment decisions among millennial entrepreneurs in Jakarta and the factors that influence them. This model is formed from three variables, among others: dependent variable, namely Investment Decision (Y), and independent variables, namely: Financial Behavior (X1), Overconfidence (X2), and Risk Perception (X3), and the moderating variable, Financial Literacy (M). These dependent, independent, and moderating variables are measured through surveys in data collection regarding investment decisions in the millennial generation in Jakarta. The following are the conceptual and operational definitions of the variables in the current study.

1. Investment Decision

In the current study, investment decisions are defined as investor or company decisions to manage financial resources through an investment mechanism with the aim of achieving expected returns within a certain period of time. In this study, the investment decision variable is measured using a Likert scale and has 5 question items taken from previous research conducted by Rahman and Gan (2020) and Kourtidis et al (2011).

2. Financial Literacy

In the current study, financial literacy is defined as the ability to make various mature considerations and take effective actions related to the use and management of money in the present and future. In this study, financial literacy is measured using a Likert scale, and has 10 question items. There are 6 questions taken from Wanyana (2012) dissertation and 4 questions taken from previous research by Sembel et al (2023) and Thi et al (2015).

3. Financial Behavior

In the current study, financial behavior is behavior related to the application of financial use. Measurement of financial behavior in this study uses 6 indicators from Kandpal and Mehrotra (2018), namely clarity of purpose, understanding products, risk analysis, investment comparison, linkage to goals, and individual requirements.

4. Overconfidence

Overconfidence is explained as excessive confidence in reasoning and

judgment, they consider their abilities above the average of other investors. In this study specifically overconfidence is measured using a Likert scale in which there are 7 question items taken from previous research by Rahman and Gan (2020) and literature developed by Mumaraki and Nasieku (2016).

5. Risk Perception

In the current study, risk perception is defined as a person's or company's perception of the chance of risk events on invested financial resources within a certain period of time. In this study, the risk perception variable is measured using a Likert scale and has 6 question items from Sembel et al (2023) previous research and literature developed by Ahmed et al (2022).

Dimension	Items	Scale
Investment	1 My investment decision supports my	Ordinal
Decisions	investment objectives	Orumai
Decisions	2 I prepared myself to face the risk of loss	
	2. I prepared myself to face the fisk of loss	
	decision	
	4. I have risk tolerance towards my	
	investment decisions	
	5. My investment holding periods are spread	
	over long span of time	
Financial Literacy	1. I understand interest rates charged by bank,	Ordinal
	interest rate, loans charged by financial	
	institutions	
	2. I understand how to do my personal financial	
	management well	
	3. I know how to invest my money to buy	
	shares on the stock market	
	4. I understand about the credit ratings carried	
	out by companies	
	5. I am somewhat knowledgeable of stock	
	market activities on the IDX	
	6. I clearly understand the role of brokerage	
	firms in listing on the IDX	
	7. I always have trust when trading on the IDX	
	8. I usually attend seminars, conferences;	
	workshops hosted by the IDX at least 3 times	
	a year	
	9. I don't have any trouble paying attention to	
	the information on the stock market	

 Table 3.2 Operationalization Variables

	10. When seeking financial advice, I deal with	
	licensed brokers, intermediaries or financial	
	services companies	
Financial	1. I invest for financial gain	Ordinal
Behaviour	2. I understand the investment product I	
	choose	
	3 I have conducted a risk analysis of the	
	investment L have chosen	
	A L have done a comparison of commute	
	4. I nave done a comparison of several	
	5. This investment is in accordance with my	
	goal to gain profit	
	6. I have individual requirements as an	
	investor, namely having more income to	
	save and invest beyond obligations and	
	living needs.	
Overconfidence	1. I believe that my expertise and knowledge of	Ordinal
	the stock market can help outperform the	
	market.	
	2. I feel I have sufficient ability to manipulate	
	profitable investments	
	3. I feel that I am always lucky to invest in the	
	best deals	
	4. I feel sufficiently experienced in forecasting	
	investments	
	5. I take a short time to analyze and rely on the	
	available market statistics	
	7. I feel I have a control over the flow of	
	7. I leef I have a control over the how of investment returns	
Risk Perception	1 Lassociate the word "risk" with the notion	Ordinal
Risk i ciception	of "opportunity"	Orumai
	2 Lavoid risk instead of managing it	
	3 The risk involved is more acceptable if I	
	can get the potential personal gain I	
	predict	
	4. I would like to earn more than my current	
	personal income level in the long term	
	5. $\hat{I}$ am looking for a business and job with a	
	higher income	
	6. I have willingness to take risks in	
	financial decisions	

The survey distributed to measure all research variables was developed into an instrument with a 5-point Likert scale with perception values of Strongly Disagree (STS-1), Disagree (TS-2), Neutral (N-3), Agree (S-4) to Strongly Agree (SS-5). This survey instrument is used to test the influence of independent variables (Financial Behavior, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception) on the dependent variable (Investment Decision), and the role of mediating variables (Financial Literacy) on the influence of independent variables on the dependent variable. The results of this survey are expected to find a model of an investment decision in the millennial generation, especially related to the influence of financial behavior, overconfidence, risk perception, and financial literacy so that investment decisions can be made properly and appropriately in the millennial generation studied.

### 3.7 Data Analysis Technique

This research procedure is appropriate for this study for two reasons. 1) The variables of interest are difficult for the researcher to manipulate (Chambliss and Schutt, 2019) and 2) it is appropriate because participants cannot simply be assigned to conduct and control groups as they are in experimental research. This type of quantitative research is a well-known approach to studying relationships between variables Hult et al (2018). In addition, field research surveys using key informant reports and SEM are familiar to various researches in the field of business marketing Hult et al (2018).

Multivariate statistical methods refer to all statistical techniques that simultaneously analyze several measurements of individuals or objects under study, analyzing several variables that represent measurements related to individuals, companies, events, activities, situations, and so on (Chou and Huh, 2012). Multivariate statistics used in this study is Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) based on variants, namely Partial Least Square (PLS) with the SmartPLS program. PLS is a powerful analysis method because it is not based on many assumptions (Chou and Huh, 2012).Data do not have to be multivariate normally distributed (indicators with theoretical, ordinal, interval to ratio scales are used in the same model), and samples do not have to be large. In addition to being used to confirm theories, PLS can also be used to explain whether there is a relationship between latent variables. Because it is more data-focused and with limited estimation procedures, model misspecification has less effect on parameter estimates.

PLS can analyze as well as constructs formed with reflexive indicators and formative indicators, and this is not possible in covariance-based SEM because there will be unidentified models (Ghozali and Latan, 2012). Here are some reasons for using PLS in this study:

- 1. The PLS algorithm is not limited to the relationship between indicators and their latent constructs that are reflective, but the PLS algorithm is also used for formative relationships.
- 2. PLS can be used to estimate the path model
- 3. PLS can be used for very complex models consisting of many latent and manifest variables without experiencing problems in data estimation.
- 4. PLS can be used when the data distribution is very skewed or not spread over the mean value.
- 5. PLS can be used to calculate moderator variables directly, because this study itself consists of 1 moderator variable.

#### 3.7.1 Descriptive Analysis

Descriptive analysis is an empirical descriptive analysis of the information obtained to provide a description / description of an event (who / what, when, where, how, how much) collected in the research (Fisher and Marshall, 2009). The data comes from the answers given by respondents to the items contained in the questionnaire. Furthermore, the researcher will process the existing data by grouping and tabulating then giving an explanation.

#### 3.7.2 Measurement Model Test or Outer Model

The measurement model or outer model shows how each indicator block relates to its latent variable. Evaluation of the measurement model through confirmatory factor analysis using the MTMM (Multi Trait-Multi Method) approach by testing convergent and discriminant validity. Meanwhile, reliability testing is carried out in two ways, namely by using Cronbach's Alpha and Composite Reliability (Ghozali and Latan, 2015). Convergent validity of measurement models with reflexive indicators can be seen from the correlation between item / indicator scores and construct scores. An individual reflective measure is said to be high if it correlates more than 0.70 with the construct to be measured. However, at the research stage of scale development, an assignment of 0.50 to 0.60 is still acceptable (Ghozali and Latan, 2015).

The discriminant validity of the indicator can be seen in the cross loading between the indicator and the construction. If the correlation of the construct with the indicator is higher than the correlation of the indicator with other constructs, this indicates that the latent construct predicts the indicators in its block better than the indicators in other blocks. Another method for assessing discriminant validity is to compare the square root of the average variance extracted (AVE) for each construct with the correlation between the construct and other constructs and the model. The model is said to have good enough discriminant validity if the AVE root for each construct is greater than the correlation between constructs and other constructs (Ghozali, 2016). Ghozali and Latan (2015) explained another test to assess construct validity by looking at the AVE value. The model is said to be good if the AVE of each construct is greater than 0.50.

In addition to the validity test, model measurement is also carried out to test the reliability of a construct. Reliability tests are carried out to prove the accuracy, consistency and accuracy of the instrument in measuring constructs. In PLS-SEM using the SmartPLS 3.0 program, to measure the reliability of a construct with reflexive indicators can be done in two ways, namely by using Cronbach's Alpha and Composite Reliability. The construct is declared reliable if the composite reliability value and Cronbach's alpha are above 0.70 (Ghozali and Latan, 2015)

#### **1.** Convergent Validity

The measurement model shows how the manifest or observed variables represent the latent variables to be measured. Convergent validity is measured using the outer loading parameter. Individual reflexive measures can be said to correlate if the value is more than 0.5 with the construct to be measured (Ghozali and Latan, 2015). The following are the results of the outer model test to show the outer loading value using the SmartPLS analysis tool.

Code	<b>Loading Factor</b>	
ID01	0.850	
ID02	0.787	
ID03	0.732	
ID04	0.758	
ID05	0.454	
uraai Drimary data processed ?		

Table 3.3 Loading Factor Value Investment Decisions

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.1 that the loading factor value of four variables is above 0.5, and one variable is below 0.5 (0.454), item ID05 must be removed. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the Financial Literacy data is presented in Table 4.2:

Code	<b>Loading Factor</b>
FL01	0.768
FL02	0.714
FL03	0.710
FL04	0.586
FL05	0.816
FL06	0.699
FL07	0.653
FL08	0.476
FL09	0.761
FL10	0.433

Table 3.4 Financial Literacy loading factor value

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.2 that the loading factor value of eight variables is above 0.5, and two variables are below 0.5 (0.476 and 0.433), then items FL08 and FL10 must be removed. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the Financial Behavior data is presented in Table 4.3.

Code	Loading	
	Factor	
FB01	0.622	
FB02	0.897	
FB03	0.796	
FB04	0.899	
FB05	0.838	
FB06	0.428	

Table 3.5 Financial Behavior variable loading factor value

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.3 that the loading factor value of five variables is above 0.5, and one variable is below 0.5 (0.428), then item FB06 must be removed. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the exogenous Overconfidence construct data is presented in Table 4.4.

Kode	Loading Factor
O01	0.825
O02	0.674
O03	0.759
O04	0.859
O05	0.776
O06	0.805
O07	0.727

 Table 3.6 Overconfidence variable loading factor value

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Table 4.4 shows that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, so nothing must be removed. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the Risk Perception data is presented in Table 4.5.

 Table 3.7 Risk Perception variable loading factor value

Code	Loading Factor	
RP01	0.665	
RP02	-0.312	

Code	Loading Factor	
RP03	0.639	
RP04	0.658	
RP05	0.462	
RP06	0.899	

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.5, the loading factor value of four variables is above 0.5, and one variable is below 0.5 (0.462 and -0.312), so items RP02 and RP05 must be removed.

#### 2. Discriminant Validity

Is a cross loading factor value that is useful for knowing whether the construct has adequate discriminant, namely by comparing the loading value on the intended construct must be greater than the other values. With the standard value for each construct must be greater than 0.5. based on Table 4.6 the cross loading value for each construct has a value of more than 0.5. this shows that the manifest variables in this study have appropriately explained the latent variables and prove that all items are valid.

Variable	Validity Results	Conclusion	
Financial Behaviour	0.853	Reliable	
Financial Literacy	0.861	Reliable	
Investment	0.782	Reliable	
Decisions	0.782		
Overconfidence	0.891	Reliable	
<b>Risk Perception</b>	0.674	Reliable	

Table 3.8 Cross Loading Value

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

#### 3.7.3 Hypothesis Testing Analysis

To analyze the influence between existing variables, this study will use PLS Structural Equation Modeling (SEM). PLSn (Partial Least Square) is a variant-based structural equation analysis (SEM) that can test the measurement model and test the structural model simultaneously. Measurement models are used to test validity and reliability, while structural models are used to test causality (hypothesis testing with predictive models). PLS is an analytical method that is soft modeling because it does not assume that data must be measured on a certain scale, which means that the number of samples can be small, under 100 samples (Hair Jr, 2020).

# **CHAPTER 4**

## **DATA ANALYSIS**

### 4.1 Introduction

This chapter will explain the entire process and results of questionnaire development, instrument testing, data collection, data processing, descriptive analysis and data analysis of the research results. The impact of each independent variable and dependent variable should be explained through the analysis.

The questionnaire was developed using the Google form platform, and distributed to the millennial generation who have become investors. Fifty initial responses were received and analyzed to test the research instrument. This involved testing convergent and discriminant validity, which showed that the questionnaire was acceptable, easy to understand, and of high quality. Once the questionnaire was accepted, data collection continued until 200 responses to the questionnaire were collected. Data analysis and results were processed first starting with data processing, which included handling missing values and outliers and data evaluation. After that, descriptive analysis was conducted, and then statistical tests using SmartPLS 3 software. The measurement model and structural model of the model were further analyzed. Finally, conclusions was made after examining the hypothesized findings.

#### 4.2 Data Preparation

Before continuing to distribute questionnaires to the target sample, the researcher conducted a pilot test with 50 collected data to ensure the validity and reliability of all thesis statements through convergent validity and dicriminant validity tests. From the test, 6 statements were found with a loading factor below 0.5 as a requirement for convergent validity and discriminant validity tests, which were then excluded to proceed to statistical methods. After the pilot test, diperoleh pernyataan dalam instrumen penelitian sebagai berikut:

Dimension	Items	Scale
Turnerstan	1 Mar increased desiring any sector and	Quality al
Decisions	investment objectives	Ordinal
Decisions	2 I prepared myself to face the risk of loss	
	3. I get my expected return on my investment	
	decision	
	4. I have risk tolerance towards my	
	investment decisions	
Financial Literacy	1. I understand interest rates charged by bank,	Ordinal
	interest rate, loans charged by financial	
	institutions	
	2. I understand now to do my personal financial management well	
	3 I know how to invest my money to buy	
	shares on the stock market	
	4. I understand about the credit ratings carried	
	out by companies	
	5. I am somewhat knowledgeable of stock	
	market activities on the IDX	
	6. I clearly understand the role of brokerage	
	7 I always have trust when trading on the IDX	
	8. I don't have any trouble paying attention to	
	the information on the stock market	
Financial	1. I invest for financial gain	Ordinal
Behaviour	2. I understand the investment product I	
	choose	
	3. I have conducted a risk analysis of the	
	investment I have chosen.	
	4. I have done a comparison of several	
	investment products	
	5. This investment is in accordance with my	
	goal to gain profit	
Overconfidence	1. I believe that my expertise and knowledge of	Ordinal
	the stock market can help outperform the	
	market.	
	2. I feel I have sufficient ability to manipulate	
	profitable investments 2 I feel that I am always lucky to invest in the	
	5. I feel that I am always fucky to myest in the best deals	
	4. I feel sufficiently experienced in forecasting	
	investments	
	5. I take a short time to analyze and rely on the	
	available market statistics	
	6. I do a lot of trading on the accounting periods	

Table 4.1	Operationalization	Variables	After Pilot Test
-----------	--------------------	-----------	------------------

Dimension	Items	Scale
	7. I feel I have a control over the flow of	
	investment returns	
Risk Perception	<ol> <li>I associate the word "risk" with the notion of "opportunity"</li> </ol>	Ordinal
	2. The risk involved is more acceptable if I can get the potential personal gain I predict	
	3. I would like to earn more than my current personal income level in the long term	
	4. I have willingness to take risks in financial decisions	

The researcher continued by distributing questionnaires to the target sample after pilot test, which consisted of 200 respondents from the millennial generation who have become investors. This resulted in 200 respondents who met the requirement that they had investing experience, otherwise they could not continue filling out the questionnaire.

#### **4.3 Respondent Profile**

This study has a specific respondent profile with a questionnaire that provides demographic information such as gender, age, occupation, and monthly income. Respondents for this study were selected with the criteria that they live in Jakarta and are investors who have invested in stocks, mutual funds, bonds, and other investment products in the capital market. The number of respondents who will answer and send the questionnaire is 200 respondents. The preliminary statement is a general screening for the sample, which is in accordance with the respondent's criteria, as shown in Table 4.1.

 Table 4.2 Preliminary Questions

Category	Count	Percentage
Have you lived in	200	100
Jakarta?		
Do you have an	200	100
investments in the capital		
market ?		

Source: Google Form Report (2023)

Once respondents have provided confirmed answers to the two preliminary questions above, they will proceed to complete the demographic and measurement questions. If they do not fit the criteria in the first two questions, then they will not proceed to the next question. As we can see in Table 4.1, all samples live in Jakarta and have investments in the stock market.

Demographic Variable	Category	Count	Percentage	
Condor	Female	83	42	
Gender	Male	117	59	
	25-28 уо	18	9	
A an Choun	29-32 уо	47	24	
Age Group	33-36 yo	69	35	
	37-40 yo	66	33	
	Student	2	1	
	Private sector	57	20	
	employee	57	29	
Job	Civil service	61	31	
	employee	01	51	
	Self-employed	71	36	
	Housewife	9	5	
	5-10 million	12	6	
Income per Month	10-25 million	39	20	
	25-50 million	83	42	
	> 50 million	66	33	

 Table 4.3 Respondent Profile

Source: Google Form Report (2023)

Based on this table, it can be found that the majority of respondents in this study are male as many as 117 people or 59%. In general, respondents' ages are between 33-36 years old as many as 69 respondents or 35% and 37-40 years old as many as 66 people and 33%, in addition to 47 respondents or 24% aged between 29-32 years old. These age groups represent a sample of productive age with relatively having fixed income for private employees, civil servants, or fluctuating income such as self-employed. The majority of them work as Self-employed (71 respondents or 36%), Private sector employee (61 respondents or 31%), Civil service employee (57 respondents or 29%). The income they receive each month reaches 10-25 million as many as 39 respondents or 20%. In addition,

this study is dominated by respondents who earn 25-50 million or as many as 83 respondents or 42% of the total respondents, besides that 66 respondents or 33% of the total respondents earn more than 50 million. This indicates that the majority of those who invest have a large income each month.

#### 4.4 Descriptive Statistic

The research data is presented on a rating scale from 1 to 5. The questionnaire was given to respondents to give their opinions on the indicators involved in the research variables. Based on the total number of answer choice categories, each research variable is classified into Strongly Disagree (STS) with a weight value of 1, Disagree (TS) with a weight value of 2, Neutral (N) with a weight value of 3, Agree (S), with a weight value of 4, and Strongly Agree (SS) with a weight value of 5. Furthermore, the data distribution of each variable is depicted in the form of a frequency distribution table. The following is a detailed summary of the data:

1. Investment Decisions

The results of the distributed Investment Decisions questionnaire are shown below. We can find out the respondents' answers for each indicator of Investment Decisions by setting the answer categories.

Indicator	Mean
My investment decision supports my investment	3.68
objectives	
I prepared myself to face the risk of loss	3.99
I get my expected return on my investment decision	4.04
I have risk tolerance towards my investment decisions	3.76
Average	3.87

Table 4.4 Respondents' Answers to Investment Decisions

Source: Results of processed research data (2023)

Based on the tabulation, it can be seen that the Investment Decisions variable has an average (mean) value of 3.87 and generally indicates that Investment Decisions are important in capital market investment. Based on the

table above, there is the highest indicator, namely, "I get my expected return on my investment decision" with a mean value of 4.04. Furthermore, there is the lowest indicator, namely "My investment decision supports my investment objectives" with a mean value of 3.68.

2. Financial Literacy

The results of the distributed Financial Literacy questionnaire are shown below. We can find out the respondents' answers to each indicator of Financial Literacy by setting the answer categories.

Indicator	Mean
I understand interest rates charged by bank, interest rate,	3.99
loans charged by financial institutions	
I understand how to do my personal financial	3.88
management well	
I know how to invest my money to buy shares on the	3.72
stock market	
I understand about the credit ratings carried out by	3.72
companies	
I am somewhat knowledgeable of stock market activities	3.76
on the IDX	
I clearly understand the role of brokerage firms in listing	3.70
on the IDX	
I always have trust when trading on the IDX	3.98
I don't have any trouble paying attention to the	3.71
information on the stock market	
Average	3.81

Table 4.5 Respondents' Answers to Financial Literacy

Source: Results of processed research data (2023)

Based on this tabulation, it can be seen that the Financial Literacy variable has an average (mean) value of 3.81 and generally indicates that Financial

Literacy is important in capital market investment. Based on the table above, there is the highest indicator, namely, "I understand interest rates charged by banks, interest rates, loans charged by financial institutions" with a mean value of 3.99. Furthermore, there is the lowest indicator, namely "I clearly understand the role of brokerage firms in listing on the IDX" with a mean value of 3.70.

#### 3. Financial Behaviour

The results of the distributed Financial Behaviour questionnaire are shown below. We can find out the respondents' answers to each indicator of Financial Behavior by setting the answer categories.

Indicator	Mean
I invest for financial gain	3.76
I understand the investment product I choose	3.70
I have conducted a risk analysis of the investment I have	3.77
chosen.	
I have done a comparison of several investment products	3.72
This investment is in accordance with my goal to gain	3.71
profit	
Average	3.73

Table 4.6 Respondents' Answers to Financial Behaviour

Source: Results of processed research data (2023)

Based on the tabulation, it can be seen that the Financial Behavior variable has an average (mean) value of 3.73 and generally indicates that Financial Behavior is important in capital market investment. Based on the table above, there is the highest indicator, namely, "I understand the investment product I choose" with a mean value of 3.70. Furthermore, there is the lowest indicator, namely "I have conducted a risk analysis of the investment I have chosen" with a mean value of 3.77.

### 4. Overconfidence

The results of the distributed Overconfidence questionnaire are shown below. We can find out the respondents' answers for each Overconfidence indicator by setting the answer categories.

Indicator	Mean
I believe that my expertise and knowledge of the stock	3.99
market can help outperform the market.	
I feel I have sufficient ability to manipulate profitable	3.68
investments	
I feel that I am always lucky to invest in the best deals	3.77
I feel sufficiently experienced in forecasting investments	3.72
I take a short time to analyze and rely on the available	3.71
market statistics	
I do a lot of trading on the accounting periods	4.04
I feel I have a control over the flow of investment returns	3.72
Average	3.80

Table 4.7 Respondents' Answers to Overconfidence

Source: Results of processed research data (2023)

Based on the tabulation, it can be seen that the Overconfidence variable has an average (mean) value of 3.80 and generally indicates that Overconfidence is important in capital market investment. Based on the table above, there is the highest indicator, namely, "I do a lot of trading on the accounting periods" with a mean value of 4.04. Furthermore, there is the lowest indicator, namely "I feel I have sufficient ability to manipulate profitable investments" with a mean value of 3.68.

## 5. Risk Perception

The results of the distributed Risk Perception questionnaire are shown below. We can find out the respondents' answers to each Risk Perception indicator by setting the answer categories.

Indicator	Mean
I associate the word "risk" with the notion of	3.71
"opportunity"	
The risk involved is more acceptable if I can get the	3.76
potential personal gain I predict	
I would like to earn more than my current personal	3.93
income level in the long term	
I have willingness to take risks in financial decisions	3.72
Average	3.78

Table 4.8 Respondents' Answers to Risk Perception

Source: Results of processed research data (2023)

Based on the tabulation, it can be seen that the Risk Perception variable has an average (mean) value of 3.78 and generally indicates that Risk Perception is important in capital market investment. Based on the table above, there is the highest indicator, namely, "I would like to earn more than my current personal income level in the long term" with a mean value of 3.93. Furthermore, there is the lowest indicator, namely "I associate the word "risk" with the notion of "opportunity"" with a mean value of 3.71.

#### 4.5 PLS-SEM Analysis

To evaluate the hypotheses, structural equation modeling (SEM) was used in the data analysis. This is due to the fact that it has the ability to estimate various relationships and interrelationships while explaining measurement errors that occur during the estimation process (Hair et al., 2014). SEM offers an interesting method of theory testing, so this study used it. SEM will assess how the researcher's theory fits the data (to find out how the research variables affect each other) if the researcher shows the theory in the relationship between the measured variables.

The Structural Equation Model (SEM) method was used in this study. The measurement model used by the Smart PLS version 4.0 program is used to measure the intensity of each research variable. The structural model is used to

analyze data and research hypotheses. It is designed to allow researchers to examine latent variables, indicator variables, and measurement errors directly to find out how each variable in the study impacts each other. Using arrows connecting each circle to a box, the reflective model calculates the distance between each construct or latent variable and its dimensions.

The path diagram of the Full Structural Model is obtained based on Partial Least Square estimation, as shown in Figure 4.1.



Figure 4.1 Structural Model

Source: PLS-SEM Result (2023)

Through the structural model above, it can be seen that the yellow box shows each indicator and the blue circle shows the latent variable. And there is a score on each arrow that shows the validity value of each indicator and to test the construct reliability of the variable under study. Indicators are said to be valid if they have a factor loading value >0.5 (Ghozali and Latan, 2015). There are two types of measurement models, namely reflective and formative measurement models. The reflective model is used to validate the indicators and latent variables used in this study.

#### 4.5.1 Model Assumption Evaluation Test

Measurement model, or outer model with reflexive indicators, is evaluated by convergent and discriminant validity of indicators, and composite reliability for block indicators. The structural model, or inner model, is evaluated by analyzing the explained percentage of variance, i.e., the R2 value for the dependent latent construct, and the size of the structural path coefficient. The stability of these estimates is evaluated by using the t-parameter.

- 1. Outer Model
  - a. Convergent Validity

The measurement model shows how the manifest or observed variables represent the latent variables to be measured. Convergent validity is measured using the outer loading parameter. Individual reflexive measures can be said to correlate if the value is more than 0.5 with the construct to be measured (Ghozali and Latan, 2015). The following are the results of the outer model test to show the outer loading value using the SmartPLS analysis tool.

From the results of the outer loading analysis Figure 4.1 shows that as many as 28 of the total variables, 28 items have a value greater than 0.5. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, Financial Literacy is presented in Table 4.9.

Kode	Loading Factor
FL1	0.797
FL2	0.974
FL3	0.860
FL4	0.881

Table 4.9 Loading Factor Financial Literacy

FL5	0.880
FL6	0.778
FL7	0.839
FL8	0.709
р ·	1 1 0 0

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.9 that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, then nothing is removed. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the Financial Behaviour data is presented in Table 4.10.

Table 4.10 Loading Factor Financial Behavior

Kode	Loading Factor
FB1	0.903
FB2	0.852
FB3	0.702
FB4	0.884
FB5	0.725

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Based on Table 4.10 that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, then nothing is excluded. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the exogenous Overconfidence construct data is presented in Table 4.11.

Kode	Loading
	Factor
O01	0.775
O02	0.804
O03	0.727
O04	0.886
O05	0.735

Table 4.11 Loading Factor Overconfidence

O06	0.754	
O07	0.782	

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Table 4.11 shows that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, so no one is excluded. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the exogenous Risk Perception construct data is presented in Table 4.12.

Kode	Loading	
	Factor	
PR1	0.850	
PR2	0.961	
PR3	0.931	
PR4	0.864	

Table 4.12 Loading Factor Risk Perception

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Table 4.12 shows that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, so no one is excluded. To be able to see more clearly the loading factor value, the exogenous Investment Decision construct data is presented in Table 4.13.

Kode	Loading		
	Factor		
ID1	0.736		
ID2	0.784		
ID3	0.756		
ID4	0.853		

Table 4.13 Loading Factor Investment Decision

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

Table 4.13 shows that the loading factor value of all variables is above 0.5, so no one is excluded.

b. Discriminant Validity

Discriminant Validity is a cross loading factor value that is useful for knowing whether the construct has adequate discriminant, namely by comparing the loading value on the intended construct must be greater than the other values. Based on Table 4.14, the cross loading value for each construct has a value of more than 0.6. this shows that the manifest variables in this study have accurately explained the latent variables and prove that all items are valid.

 Table 4 14 Cross Loading Value

Variable	Validity Result	Description
Financial Behavior	0.747	Reliable
Overconfidence	0.722	Reliable
Risk Perception	0.763	Reliable
Financial Literacy	0. 673	Reliable
Investment Decision	0.788	Reliable

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

### 2. Inner Model

The structural model was evaluated using R-square for dependent constructs, Stone-Geisser Q-square test for Q2 predictive relevance, significance test of structural path parameter coefficients.

a. R-Square  $(R^2)$ 

Evaluation of the structural model or inner model aims to predict the relationship between latent variables. The structural model is evaluated by looking at the percentage of variance explained, namely by looking at the R-Square value for endogenous latent constructs. The following is Table 4.16.
Variable	R-square	R-square adjusted
Investment Decision	0.941	0.939

 Table 4.15 R Square

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

From the results in Table 4.16 shows that the Investment Decision value is 0.939. This value shows that Financial Behaviour, Overconfidence, Risk Perception, and Financial Literacy affect the Investment Decision variable by 93.9 percent and the rest (6.1) is influenced by other variables outside the variables in this study.

b. Significance Test (Bootstraping)

To find out whether a hypothesis is accepted or rejected, it can be done by paying attention to the significance value between constructs, tstatistics and p-values. In this way, the measurement estimates and standard errors are no longer calculated with statistical assumptions, but are based on empirical observations. In the bootstraping method in this study, the hypothesis is accepted if the significance value of the t-values is greater than 1.65 and or the p-values are smaller than 0.05, then Ha is accepted and Ho is rejected and vice versa.

Hypothesis	Original Sample (O)	Sample Mean (M)	Standard Deviation (STDEV)	T Statistics ( O/STDEV )	P Values
Financial Behavior -> Investment Decision	0.110	0.090	0.051	2.168	0.031
Overconfidence -> Investment Decision	0.629	0.651	0.067	9.387	0.000
Risk Perception -> Investment Decision	-0.142	-0.141	0.036	3.939	0.000
Moderating Effect 1 -> Financial Behavior	-0.185	-0.170	0.057	3.246	0.001
Moderating Effect 2 -> Overconfidence	0.137	0.121	0.049	2.794	0.005
Moderating Effect 3 -> Risk Perception	-0.007	-0.007	0.024	0.310	0.756

Table 4.16 t Statistic

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

### 4.6 Hypothesis Testing

Based on Table 4.15, the determination of whether the hypothesis is accepted or rejected is explained as follows.

- 1. The Effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 1: There is an effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision

Ho: There is an effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision Ha: There is no effect of Financial Behaviour Influence on Investment Decision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H1 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows a P value of 0.031.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the above calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 1 is accepted and it is stated that there is an effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision.

This result is in line with the results of Kandpal and Mehrotra's research (2018) which states that behaviour is very important in making wise investment decisions. However, these results differ from research conducted by Mutawally and Asandimitra (2019) which states that financial behaviour has no effect on investment decisions.

- 2. The Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 2: There is an Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

Ho: There is an Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision Ha: There is no Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H1 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows a P value of 0.000.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the above calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 2 is accepted and it is stated that there is an effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision.

This result is in line with the results of Pradikasari and Isbanah (2018) which states that overconfidence can affect investment decisions. This is because respondents believe they have the ability they have without seeing what risks will be accepted when investing. However, these results differ from research conducted by Rahman and Gan (2020) overconfidence has a negative effect on investment decisions. This shows that the higher the overconfidence an investor has, the lower the accuracy of investment decisions so that investors underestimate the level of mistakes made.

- 3. The Effect of Perceive Risk on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 3: There is an effect of Perceive Risk on Investment Decision

Ho: There is an effect of Perceive Risk on Investment DecisionHa: There is no effect of Perceive Risk Influence on InvestmentDecision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H1 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows a P value of 0.000.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the above calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 3 is accepted and it is stated that there is an effect of Perceive Risk on Investment Decision.

This result is in line with the opinion of Hoffmann et al. which states that risk perception is assumed to influence investment decisions, namely the higher a person's risk perception, the person will avoid allocating funds to high-risk assets and prefer low-risk assets (Hariharan et al., 2000). Likewise, the opinion of Aren and Zengin (2016), which states that investors who have lower risk perceptions are more likely to choose to invest in high-risk businesses when compared to low-risk deposits (Aren and Zengin, 2016).

- The Moderating Role of Financial Literacy on the Effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 4: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision
    Ho: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Financial Behaviour on

**Investment Decision** 

Ha: Financial Literacy cannot moderate the effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H4 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows a P value of 0.001.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the above calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 4 is accepted and it is stated that Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision.

- 5. The Moderating Role of Financial Literacy on the Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 5: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

Ho: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

Ha: Financial Literacy cannot moderate the Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H5 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows a P value of 0.001.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the above calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 5 is accepted and stated that Financial Literacy moderates

the effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision.

- 6. The Moderating Role of Financial Literacy on the Effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision
  - a. Hypothesis 6: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision
    Ho: Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision
    Ha: Financial Literacy cannot moderate the effect of Risk Perception

on Investment Decision

b. Criteria

If P values <0.05 then Ho is rejected and H4 is accepted.

c. Results

Hypothesis testing shows P values of 0.756.

d. Conclusion

Based on the results of the calculations, it can be concluded that hypothesis 6 is rejected and stated that Financial Literacy cannot moderate the effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision.

The results of the three hypothesis tests related to the moderating role of Financial Literacy on the Effect of Financial Behaviour, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception on Investment Decision are in line with experts' opinions regarding Financial Literacy. In most cases, financial expertise resulted the ability to make better business decisions about money management and the use of it. There is a positive effect on the way a person behaves financially, especially when it comes to sharing money appropriately (Robb and Woodyard, 2011). Financial literacy is considered as a way to reduce the influence that an investor's actions and mental state have when they make investment decisions. This is because a lack of financial literacy can cause companies to fail in investment as well as poor financial behaviour and mental states, such as overconfidence, which can lead to financial failure. This is in line with research by Sabir et al. (2019), Ahmad and Shah (2020), and Arik and Sri (2021), who found that the quality factor of overconfidence moderated by financial literacy can affect how a person makes investment decisions. In addition, research by Adil et al (2023) and Noviaanggie and Asandimitra (2019) found that financial literacy can influence how a person makes investment decisions.

	Hipotesis	Keterangan
H1	Financial Behaviour Affects Investment Decision	Accepted
H2	Overconfidence Affects Investment Decision	Accepted
Н3	Risk Perception Affects Investment Decision Investment	Accepted
H4	Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Financial Behaviour on Investment Decision	Accepted
Н5	Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decision	Accepted
H6	Financial Literacy moderates the effect of Risk Perception on Investment Decision	Rejected

Table 4.17 Recapitulation of Hypothesis Test Results

Source: Primary data processed, 2023

### **CHAPTER 5**

## **CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS**

#### 5.1 Introduction

In this final chapter, the research will present the research conclusions and recommendations. In this chapter, we will review each of the research objectives and consider whether or not the research has fulfilled these objectives. In addition, this section will examine the contributions made to the academic and practical ramifications. Not to mention that this research has some limitations, and it is possible to conduct more research in the same or broader domain.

#### 5.2 Conclusion

The strategic objective of this study is to gain insight into which variables have the most influence on investment decisions among investors in the millennial generation in the Jakarta area using behavioural theory with independent variables of financial behaviour, overconfidence, and risk perception measured in this study. In addition, this study also uses a moderating variable, namely Financial Literacy, which will strengthen the effect between the independent and dependent variables. In the background previously described, there are still research gaps that become the focus of researchers, namely there are pros and cons to the research results of the influence between variables, namely overconfidence, financial behaviour, risk perception, and also financial literacy on financial decisions.

Therefore, this study will conduct research on the influence of these variables by including the moderating effect of financial literacy in the influence of financial behaviour and overconfidence on financial decisions as previously done by previous studies. In addition, this study will also develop research by adding risk perception variables to financial decisions with the mediating effect of financial literacy as a renewal of previous research. The questionnaire distributed received 200 answers from millennial generation investors in Jakarta. The sample was then grouped by gender, age, occupation,

and monthly income. The data collected offers high quality data for high quality to process and analyze.

#### 5.3 Specific Conclusion

The first objective obtained the results that financial behaviour has a positive effect on investment decisions is accepted, which means that financial behaviour affects investment decisions for millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

The second objective obtained the results that overconfidence has a positive effect on investment decisions is accepted, which means that overconfidence has an effect on investment decisions on millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

The third objective obtained the result that risk perception has a positive effect on investment is accepted, which means that risk perception affects investment in millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

The fourth objective obtained the result that financial literacy moderates the effect of financial behavior on investment decision is accepted, which means that financial literacy can moderate the effect of financial behavior on millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

The fifth objective obtained the results that financial literacy moderates the effect of overconfidence on investment decisions is accepted, which means that financial literacy can moderate the effect of overconfidence on investment decisions on millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

The sixth objective obtained the results that financial literacy moderates the effect of risk perception on investment decisions is rejected, which means that financial literacy cannot moderate the effect of risk perception on investment decisions on millennial generation investors in Jakarta.

#### 5.4 The Implication of the study

#### 5.4.1 Theoretical implication

The findings of this study supported previous studies on the theory of planned behaviour widely used in investment decision research. Other researchers for investment decision usually only reach the scope of irrational behaviour and individual's prediction which lead to wrong investment decision. The outcomes of this study indicated the impact of financial behaviour, overconfidence and risk perception with moderating effect of financial literacy on investment decision for millennial investors in Jakarta can give a good insight with a new finding that financial literacy cannot moderate the effect of risk perception on investment decision.

#### 5.4.2 Practical Implication

The results of this study reveal that Financial behaviour, Overconfidence, and Risk Perception have a positive effect on investment decisions. So that investors get the ideas in making decisions to invest it is likely to be influenced by these three factors. Likewise, the role of financial literacy can moderate the influence of Financial behaviour and Overconfidence on investment decisions, this can give the investors insight that financial literacy is something they should prioritized because financial literacy plays huge role in controlling investors' irrational behavior in decision making.

The results of this study can give good ideas for companies in capital market industries. To attract their new investors and maintaining the existing investors, they can use these factors explained on this study to educate their investors. Usually, investment management companies, brokerages, etc like to held seminars and outlooks as a service to educate their investors. But most of them only focus on how their investors get the satisfying return, with this study they can start to focus on how the investors behave rationally and risk management supported by financial literacy they already have.

#### 5.5 Limitation of the Study and Recommendation for Future Studies

This study has limitations in time and variables used as factors that influence investment decisions so that it still cannot find out other factors that influence investment decisions. In addition, there is a risk of biased views from the respondents and limited sources to support questionnaire drafting to make it theoretically suitable.

Future research is expected to extend the research time and add variables

as other factors that influence investment decisions. In addition, further research can expand the research population. Since different regions, spesific type of investment product, spesific occupation, and wider range of ages might result deeper analysis and impact.

### REFERENCES

- Adil, M., Singh, Y., Subhan, M., AlFaryan, M. A. S., & Ansari, M. S. (2023). Do Trust in Financial Institution and Financial Literacy Enhances Intention to Participate in Stock Market among Indian Investors during COVID-19 Pandemic? Cogent Economics & Finance, 1-21. https://doi.org/10.1080/23322039.2023.2169998
- Aeknarajindawat, N. (2020). The Combined Effect of Risk Perception and Risk Tolerance on The Investment Decision Making. *Journal of Security and Sustainability Issues*, 9(3), 807-818. <u>https://doi.org/10.9770/jssi.2020.9.3(7)</u>
- Ahmad, M., & Shah, S. Z. A. (2020). Overconfidence Heuristic-Driven Bias in Investment Decision-Making and Performance: Mediating Effects of Risk Perception and Moderating Effects of Financial Literacy. *Journal of Economic and Administrative Sciences*, 38(1), 60-90. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEAS-07-2020-0116
- Ahmed, Z., Rasool, S., Saleem, Q., Khan, M. A., & Kanwal, S. (2022). Mediating Role of Risk Perception Between Behavioral Biases and Investor's Investment Decisions. SAGE Open, 12(2). https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244022109 7394
- Ainia, N. S. N., & Lutfi, L. (2019). The Influence of Risk Perception, Risk Tolerance, Overconfidence, and Loss Aversion towards Investment Decision Making. *Journal of Economics, Business, and Accountancy Ventura*, 21(3), 401-413. https://doi.org/10.14414/jebav.v21i3.1663
- Ajzen, I. (1991). The Theory of Planned Behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 50(2), 179-211.
- Anggirani (2017). Pengaruh Risk Tolerance, Overconvidence dan Literasi Keuangan Terhadap Pengambilan Keputusan Investasi Masyarakat Surabaya. *Artikel Jurnal Ilmiah*, 1-15.
- Aren, S., & Zengin, A. N. (2016). Influence of Financial Literacy and Risk Perception on Choice of Investment. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences 235*, 656–663. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.11.047</u>
- Ariani, S., Rahmah, P. A. A. A., Putri, Y. R., Rohmah, M., Budiningrum, A., & Lutfi (2016). Pengaruh literasi keuangan, locus of control, dan etnis terhadap pengambilan keputusan investasi. *Journal of Business and Banking*, 5(2), 257–270. <u>https://doi.org/10.14414/jbb.v5i2.550</u>
- Arik, S. N. L. K., & Sri, A. L. G. (2021). The Effect of Overconfidence and Optimism Bias on Stock Investment Decisions with Financial Literature as

Moderating Variable. Eurasia: Economics & Business, 12(54), 84-93. https://doi.org/10.18551/econeurasia.2021-12

- Asaad, C. T. (2015). Financial Literacy and Financial Behaviour : Assessing Knowledge and Confidence. *Financial Services Review*, 24, 101-117.
- Asaad, C. T. (2015). Financial Literacy and Financial Behaviour : Assessing Knowledge and Confidence. *Financial Sevices Review*, 24, 101-117.
- Astuti , D., Ginting, P. G., Sadalia, I., & Silalahi, A. S. (2018). The Influence of Financial Education and Promotion towards Risk Perception of Students as Investors at University Investment Gallery. *Academic Journal of Economic Studies*, 4(2), 51-60. <u>https://doi.org/ISSN 2393-4913</u>
- Atmaningrum, S., Kanto, D. S., & Kisman, Z. (2021). Investment Decisions: The Results of Knowledge, Income, and Self-Control. *Journal of Economics and Business*, 4(1), 100-112. <u>https://doi.org/10.31014/aior.1992.04.01.324</u>
- Blumberg, B. F., Cooper, D. R., & Schindler, P. S. (2014). *Business Research Methods* (4th ed.). McGraw-Hill Education.
- Bodie, Z., Kane, A., & Marcus, A. J. (2018). *Investments* (11th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill/Irwin.
- Budiarto, A., & Susanti, S. (2017). Pengaruh Financial Literacy, Overconfidence, Regret Aversion Bias, dan Risk Tolerance Terhadap Keputusan Investasi (Studi pada investor PT. Sucorinvest Central Gani Galeri Investasi BEI Universitas Negeri Surabaya). Jurnal Ilmu Manajemen, 5(2), 1-9.
- Chambliss, D. F., & Schutt, R. K. (2019). *Making Sense of The Social World: Methods of Investigation* (6th ed.). SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Chou, C. P., & Huh, J. (2012). Model Modification in Structural Equation Modeling, Handbook of structural Equation Modeling. (p. 232–246). The Guilford Press.
- Christanti , N., & Mahastanti , L. A. (2011). Faktor-Faktor Yang Dipertimbangkan Investor Dalam Melakukan Investasi. Jurnal Manajemen Teori dan Terapan, 4(3).
- Cohen, M., & Nelson, C. (2010). Financial Literacy: A Step for Clients Towards Financial Inclusion. 2011 Global Microcredit Summit Commissioned Workshop Paper.
- Cooper, D. R., & Schindler, P. S. (2014). *Business Research Methods* (12th ed.). McGraw Hill International Edition, New York.
- Costa, D. F., Carvalho, F. D. M., & Moreira , B. C. D. M. (2019). Behavioural economics and behavioural finance: A bibliometric analysis of the scientific fields. J. Econ. Surv, 33, 3–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/joes.12262</u>

- Cude, B. J., Lawrence, F. C., Lyons, A. C., Metzger, K., LeJeune, E., Marks, L., & Machtmes, K. (2006). College Students and Financial Literacy: What They Know and What We Need to Learn. *Eastern Family Economics and Resource Management Association*, 102-109.
- Demircan, M. L., Ateş, S., Coşkun, A., & Şahin, M. A. (2016). Impact of Financial Literacy on the Behavioral Biases of Individual Stock Investors: Evidence from Borsa Istanbul. *Business and Economics Research Journal*, 7(3), 1-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.20409/berj.2016321805</u>
- Dewanty, N., & Isbanah, Y. (2018). Determinants of The Financial Literacy: Case Study on Career Woman in Indonesia. *Etikonomi*, 17(2), 285-296. <u>https://doi.org/http//dx.doi.org/10.15408/etk.v17i2.6681</u>.
- Fedorova, E.A., Nekhaenko, V.V. & Dovzhenko, S.E. (2015). Impact of Financial Literacy of The Population of The Russian Federation on Behavior on Financial Market: Empirical Evaluation. *Stud. Russ. Econ. Dev.* 26, 394–402. <u>https://doi.org/10.1134/S1075700715040036</u>
- Fernandes, D., Lynch, Jr., J. G., & Netemeyer, R. G. (2013). The Effect of Financial Literacy and Financial Education on Downstream Financial Behaviors. 1-103.
- Fisher, M. J., & Marshall, A. P. (2009). Understanding descriptive statistics. *Australian Critical Care*, 22(2), 93-97. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aucc.2008.11.003</u>
- Ghozali, I., & Latan, H. (2015). Partial Least Squares Konsep, Teknik dan Aplikasi Menggunakan Program SmartPLS 3.0 (2nd ed.). Badan Penerbit Universitas Diponegoro, Semarang.
- Ghozali, I. (2016). *Aplikasi Analisis Multivariete dengan Program IBM SPSS 23* (8th ed.). Semarang : Badan Penerbit Universitas Diponegoro.
- Ghozali, I., & Latan, H. (2012). Partial Least Square : Konsep, Teknik dan Aplikasi Smart PLS 2.0 M3. Badan Penerbit Universitas Diponegoro.
- Hair, J. F., Sarstedt, M., & Ringle, C. M. (2021). Partial Least Squares Structural Equation Modeling (p. 1–47). Springer Nature Switzerland AG. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-05542-8\_15-2</u>
- Hamka, Halimah, H. S., Jupri, M., Budiono, R., & Tambi, A. M. A. (2020). The Influence of Financial Literacy on Interest in Investing for the Academic Community of Akademi Keuangan & Bisnis Indonesia Internasional (AKBII), Bandung, Indonesia. *International Journal of Business, Economics* and Social Development, 1(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/ISSN 27722-1164

- Hariharan, G., Chapman, K. S., & Domian, D. L. (2000). Risk tolerance and asset allocation for investors nearing retirement. *Financial Services Review*, 9(2), 159-170.
- Hoffmann, A. O. I., Post, T., & Pennings, J. M. E. (2015). How Investor Perceptions Drive Actual Trading and Risk-Taking Behavior. *Journal of Behavioral Finance*, 16, 94–103. https://doi.org/10.1080/15427560.2015.1000332
- https://books.google.co.id/books?hl=en&lr=&id=9sovEAAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg= PA1&dq=blumberg+et+al+2014+data+collection+methods&ots=2DU5-0HavJ&sig=h\_QSub-NOY9jYqNSoAivT6Iu17s&redir\_esc=y#v=onepage&q=blumberg%20et%20 al%202014%20data%20collection%20methods&f=false
- Hult, G. T. M., Hair, J. F., & Procksch, D. (2018). Addressing Endogeneity in International Marketing Applications of Partial Least Squares Structural Equation Modeling. *Journal of International Marketing*, 26(3), 1-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.1509/jim.17.0151</u>
- Huston, S. J. (2010). Measuring Financial Literacy. *The Journal of Consumer* Affairs, 44(2), 296-316.
- Jonathan, R., & Sumani (2021). Millennial Investment Decision Analysis. *Business and Entrepreneurial Review*, 21(2), 279-296. <u>https://doi.org/10.25105/ber.v21i2.10409</u>
- Kandpal, V., & Mehrotra, R. (2018). Role of Behavioral Finance in Investment Decision – A Study of Investment Behavior in India. *International Journal of Management Studies*, V(4(6)), 39-49. <u>https://doi.org/10.18843/ijms/v5i4(6)/06</u>
- Khairunizam, K., & Isbanah, Y. (2019). Pengaruh Financial Literacy dan Behavioral Finance Factors Terhadap Keputusan Investasi (Studi Terhadap Investor Saham Syariah pada Galeri Investasi Syariah UIN Sunan Ampel Surabaya). Jurnal Ilmu Manajemen, 7(2), 516-528.
- Kourtidis, D., Sevi, Z., & Chatzoglou, P. (2011). Investors' trading activity: A behavioural perspective and empirical results. *The Journal of Socio-Economics*, 40(5), 548-557.
- Lakshmi, J., & Minimol, M. C. (2016). Effect of Overconfidence on Investment Decisions: A Behavioural Finance Approach. *Splint International Journal Of Professionals*, 3(2), 70-78.
- Lucey, T. A., & Xiao, J. J. (2008). *Handbook of Consumer Finance Research*. New York, Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10834-008-9110-2</u>

- Lusardi, A., & Mitchell, O. S. (2014). The economic importance of financial literacy: Theory and evidence. *Journal of Economic Literature*, *52*(1), 5-44.
- Lusardi, A., Mitchell, O. S., & Curto, V. (2009). Financial Literacy Among The Young : Evidence and Implications for Consumer Policy. *National Bureau of Economic Research*, 1-34. <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w15352</u>
- Lusardi, A., Mitchell, O. S., & Curto, V. (2010). *Financial Literacy Among The Young: Evidence and Implications for Consumer Policy*. National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Lusardi, A., Mitchell, O. S., & Curto, V. (2014). Financial Literacy and Financial Sophistication in The Older Population. *J Pension Econ Financ*, *13*(4), 347–366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S1474747214000031</u>
- Mandell, L. (2008). Results of the 2008 National JumpStart Coalition Survey of High School and College Students. The Financial Literacy of Young American Adults.
- Mehrotra, R., & Kandpal, V. (2018). Role of Behavioral Finance in Investment Decision A Study of Investment Behavior in India. *International Journal of Management* Studies, V(4(6)), 39-49. <u>https://doi.org/10.18843/ijms/v5i4(6))/06</u>
- Mohammed Awn, A., & Azam, S. M. F. (2020). Libyan Investors Intention to Invest in Islamic Sukuk: Theory of Planned Behavior Approach. *European Journal of Economic and Financial Research*, 4(1).
- Mumaraki, J. N., & Nasieku, T. (2016). Effect of Overconfidence and Individual Investment Decision: Evidence from The Investment Services Sector in Kenya. *The International Journal of Business & Management*, 4(10), 254-261.
- Munyuki, T., & Jonah, C. M. P. (2022). The Nexus between Financial Literacy and Entrepreneurial Success among Young Entrepreneurs from a Low-Income Community in Cape Town: A Mixed-Method Analysis. *Journal of Entrepreneurship in Emerging Economies*, 14(1), 137-157. https://doi.org/10.1108/JEEE-01-2020-0020
- Mutawally, F. W., & Asandimitra, N. (2019). Pengaruh Financial Literacy, Risk Perception, Behavioral Finance dan Pengalaman Investasi Terhadap Keputusan Investasi Mahasiswa Surabaya. *Jurnal Ilmu Manajemen*, 7(4), 942-953.
- Nasr, A. K., Alaei, S., Bakhshi, F., Rasoulyan, F., Tayaran, H., & Farahi, M. (2019). How enterprise risk management (erm) can affect on short-term and long-term firm performance: Evidence from the Iranian banking system.

*Entrepreneurship and Sustainability Issues*, 7(2), 1387-1403. https://doi.org/10.9770/jesi.2019.7.2(41)

- Novianggie, V., & Asandimitra, N. (2019). The Influence of Behavioral Bias, Cognitive Bias, and Emotional Bias on Investment Decision for College Students with Financial Literacy as the Moderating Variable. *International Journal of Academic Research in Accounting, Finance and Management Sciences*, 9(2), 92–107. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARAFMS/v9-i2/6044 (DOI: 10.6007/IJARAFMS/v9-i2/6044)
- Pasewark, W. R., & Riley, M. E. (2010). It's a Matter of Principle: The Role of Personal Values in Investment Decisions. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 93(2), 237–253. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/40605339</u>
- Patrisia, D., & Fauziah, M. (2019). The Effect of Financial Literacy and Financial Management Behavior on Retirement Confidence. Advances in Economics, Business and Management Research, 97, 825-836. https://doi.org/10.2991/piceeba-19.2019.90
- Perry, V. G., & Morris, M. D. (2005). Who Is in Control? The Role of Self-Perception, Knowledge, and Income in Explaining Consumer Financial Behavior. *Journal of Consumer Affairs*, 39(2), 299-313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-6606.2005.00016.x</u>
- Pompian, M. D. (2012). Behavioral Finance and Wealth Management: How to Build Investment Strategies That Account for Investor Biases (2nd ed.). John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, New Jersey. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119202400.fmatter
- Pradikasari, E., & Isbanah, Y. (2018). Pengaruh Financial Literacy, Illusion of Control, Overconfidence, Risk Tolerance, dan Risk Perception Terhadap Keputusan Investasi pada Mahasiswa di Kota Surabaya. Jurnal Ilmu Manajemen, 6(4), 424-434.
- Putri, N. M. D. R., & Rahyuda, H. (2017). Pengaruh Tingkat Financial Literacy dan Faktor Sosiodemografi Terhadap Perilaku Keputusan Investasi Individu. *E-Jurnal Ekonomi dan Bisnis Universitas Udayana*, 6(9), 3407-3434. https://doi.org/ISSN : 2337-3067
- Putri, W. W., & Hamidi, M. (2019). Pengaruh Literasi Keuangan, Efikasi Keuangan, dan Faktor Demografi Terhadap Pengambilan Keputusan Investasi (Studi Kasus pada Mahasiswa Magister Manajemen Fakultas Ekonomi Universitas Andalas Padang). Jurnal Ilmiah Mahasiswa Ekonomi Manajemen, 4(1), 398-412. https://doi.org/E-ISSN: 2598-635X
- Rahman, M., & Gan, S. S. (2020). Generation Y Investment Decision: An Analysis using Behavioural Factors. *Managerial Finance*, 46(8), 1023-1041. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/MF-10-2018-0534</u>

- Robb, C. A., & Woodyard, A. S. (2011). Financial Knowledge and Best Practice Behavior. Association for Financial Counseling and Planning Education, 22(1), 60-70.
- Rooij, M. V., Lusardi, A., & Alessie, R. (2007). Financial Literacy and Stock Market Participation. National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Sabir, S. A., Mohammad, H. B., & Shahar, H. B. K. (2019). The Role of Overconfidence and Past Investment Experience in Herding Behavior with A Moderating Effect of Financial Literacy: Evidence from Pakistan Stock Exchange. Asian Economic and Financial Review, 9(4), 480-490. https://doi.org/10.18488/journal.aefr.2019.94.480.490
- Saputro, R. E. H., & Lestari, D. (2019). Effect of Financial Literacy and Risk Perception on Student Investment Decisions in Jakarta. *Review of Management and Entrepreneurship*, 3(2), 107-131. <u>https://doi.org/ISSN</u> 2548-3536
- Saunders, M. N., Lewis, P., Thornhill, A., & Bristow, A. (2019). Research Methods for Business Students (8th ed., pp. 128-171). Pearson Education.
- Sekaran, U., & Bougie, R. (2016). Research Methods For Business : A Skill Building Approach (7th ed.). John Wiley & Sons. (Book)
- Sembel, R., Malau, M., Hutahaean, Y. S. R., & Desrianty, R. M. (2022). Bagaimana Mengelola Keuangan dan Investasi di Situasi yang Tidak Pasti Pada Masa Pandemi COVID-19? *IKRA-ITH ABDIMAS*, 5(3), 156–161.
- Sembel, R., Satriadi, D., Manurung, A. H., & Sutawidjaya, A. H. (2023). Meningkatkan Financial Management Behavior dan Investment Decision Making Melalui Financial Knowledge, Attitude, dan Emotional Intelligence dengan Risk Perception. JRAP (Jurnal Riset Akuntansi dan Perpajakan), 10(1), 161-179. <u>https://doi.org/10.35838/jrap.2023.01 0.02.14</u>
- Sheikh, M. F., & Riaz, K. (2013). Overconfidence Bias, Trading Volume and Returns Volatility: Evidence from Pakistan. World Applied Sciences Journal, 18(12), 1737-1748. <u>https://doi.org/10.5829/idosi.wasj.2012.18.12.1200</u>
- Sindhu, K. P. (2016). Driving Forces of Investment Decisions in Mutual Funds. *Abstract of Doctoral Dissertation*, 4(1), 41-46.
- Sindhu, R., Jandail, R. R. S., & Kumar, R. R. (2014). A novel approach for sentiment analysis and opinion mining. *International Journal of Emerging Technology and Advanced Engineering*, 4(4), 522–527.
- Singh, P. (2016). *Investment Management* (1st ed., p. 9). Himalaya Publishing House Pvt. Ltd.

- Sudindra, V. R., & Naidu, J. G. (2018). Financial Behaviour and Decision-Making. International Journal of Creative Research Thoughts (IJCRT), 6(1), 1427-1435. https://doi.org/ISSN: 2320-2882
- Sugiyono (2014). *Metode Penelitian Kuantitatif, Kualitatif, dan R&D*. Bandung : ALFABETA.
- Sugiyono , P. (2015). *Metode Penelitian Kombinasi (Mixed Methods)*. Bandung Alf.
- Thi, N., Mien, N., & Thao, T. P. (2015). Factors Affecting Personal Financial Management Behaviors: Evidence from Vietnam. Proceedings of the Second Asia-Pacific Conference on Global Business, Economics, Finance and Social Sciences, 1-16.
- Virigineni, M., & Rao, M. B. (2017). Contemporary Developments in Behavioral Finance. International Journal of Economics and Financial Issues, 7(1), 448-459.
- Wanyana, B. (2012). Investor Awareness, Risk Perception Attitudes, and Stock Market Investor Behaviour [Doctoral Dissertation, Makerere University Business School]. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10570/3801</u>
- Widiyanto, I. (2008). Pointers: Metodologi Penelitian. Semarang: BP UNDIP.
- Wijaya, R., Sembel, R., & Malau, M. (2023). How Heuristics and Herding Behavior Biases Impacting Stock Investment Decisions with Financial Literacy as Moderating Variable. South East Asia Journal of Contemporary Business, Economics and Law, 29(1), 6-12. <u>https://doi.org/ISSN 2289-1560</u>
- Wulandari, D. A., & Iramani, R. (2014). Studi Experienced Regret, Risk Tolerance, Overconfidance dan Risk Perception Pada Pengambilan Keputusan Investasi. *Journal of Business & Banking*, 4(1), 55-66.
- Xiao, J. J. (2008). Applying Behavior Theories to Financial Behavior. *Handbook* of Consumer Finance Research, 69-81. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-</u> <u>75734-6\_5</u>
- Xiao, J. J., Tang, C., & Shim, S. (2009). Acting for Happiness: Financial Behavior and Life Satisfaction of College Students. *Social Indicators Research*, 92(1), 53-68. https://doi.org/10.1007/sl 1205-008-9288-6
- Xu, L., & Zia, B. (2012). Financial Literacy Around The World An Overview of The Evidence with Practical Suggestions for The Way Forward. *Policy Research Working Paper 6107*, 1-56.
- Yuliana, I. (2010). *Investasi Produk Keuangan Syariah*. Malang: UIN MALIKI Press.

# **APPENDIX: QUESTIONNAIRE**

# THE INFLUENCE OF FINANCIAL BEHAVIOR, OVERCONFIDENCE, AND RISK PERCEPTION ON INVESTMENT DECISIONS ON MILLENNIAL GENERATION IN JAKARTA Market Research

Halo, saya Adlina Nadhila, mahasiswa pascasarjana Ipmi International Business School. Saya melakukan riset pasar ini sebagai penelitian tugas akhir saya untuk melihat pengaruh dari financial behavior, overconfidence dan risk perception terhadap keputusan dalam berinvestasi. Jawaban bersifat rahasia dan hanya akan digunakan untuk tujuan penelitian akademis. Kontribusi anda sangat berarti, terima kasih!

Hello, I'm Adlina Nadhila, an MBA student at Ipmi International Business School. I conduct this market research as my final project research to see the influence of financial behavior, overconfidence and risk perception on investment decisions. Your answers are confidential and will only be used for academic research purposes. Your contribution is very meaningful for me, thank you!

Dimensions	Items to be Measured
T	
Investment	5. My investment decision supports my
Decisions	investment objectives
	6. I prepared myself to face the risk of loss
	7. I get my expected return on my investment
	decision
	8. I have risk tolerance towards my
	investment decisions
Financial Literacy	9. I understand interest rates charged by bank,
	interest rate, loans charged by financial
	institutions
	10. I understand how to do my personal financial
	management well
	11. I know how to invest my money to buy
	shares on the stock market
	12. I understand about the credit ratings carried
	out by companies
	13. I am somewhat knowledgeable of stock
	market activities on the IDX
	14. I clearly understand the role of brokerage
	firms in listing on the IDX
	15. I always have trust when trading on the IDX
	16. I don't have any trouble paying attention to
	the information on the stock market

Dimensions	Items to be Measured
Financial	6. I invest for financial gain
Behaviour	7. I understand the investment product I
	choose
	8. I have conducted a risk analysis of the
	investment I have chosen.
	9. I have done a comparison of several
	investment products
	10. This investment is in accordance with my
	goal to gain profit
Overconfidence	8. I believe that my expertise and knowledge of the stock market can help outperform the market
	9. I feel I have sufficient ability to manipulate
	profitable investments
	10. I feel that I am always lucky to invest in the
	best deals
	11. I feel sufficiently experienced in forecasting investments
	12. I take a short time to analyze and rely on the available market statistics
	13. I do a lot of trading on the accounting periods
	14. I feel I have a control over the flow of
Risk Perception	5 I associate the word "risk" with the notion of
Kisk i ciception	"opportunity"
	6. The risk involved is more acceptable if I can
	get the potential personal gain I predict
	7. I would like to earn more than my current
	personal income level in the long term
	o. 1 have winnigness to take risks in financial decisions

## **ABBREVIATION**

- BPS : Badan Pusat Statistik
- N : Neutral
- OJK : Otoritas Jasa Keuangan (Financial Services Authority)
- PLS : Partial Least Square

S : Setuju

- SEM : Structural Equation Model
- SPSS : Statistical Package for the Social Sciences
- SS : Sangat Setuju
- STS : Sangat Tidak Setuju
- TRA : Theory of Reasoned Action
- TS : Tidak Setuju
- MLE : Maximum Likelihood Estimation
- MTMM : Multi Trait-Multi Method
- SEM : Square Equation Modelling
- SID : Single Identification Number

# STATEMENT LETTER

# PAPER APPROVAL FORM